EUR Research Information Portal

Modernisation, clearance and the continuum of violence in Colombia

Publication status and date:

Published: 01/11/2003

Document Version

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Document License/Available under:

Unspecified

Citation for the published version (APA):
Ross, EB. (2003). *Modernisation, clearance and the continuum of violence in Colombia*. International Institute of Social Studies (ISS). ISS working papers. General series No. 383

Link to publication on the EUR Research Information Portal

Terms and Conditions of Use

Except as permitted by the applicable copyright law, you may not reproduce or make this material available to any third party without the prior written permission from the copyright holder(s). Copyright law allows the following uses of this material without prior permission:

- you may download, save and print a copy of this material for your personal use only;
- you may share the EUR portal link to this material.

In case the material is published with an open access license (e.g. a Creative Commons (CC) license), other uses may be allowed. Please check the terms and conditions of the specific license.

Take-down policy

If you believe that this material infringes your copyright and/or any other intellectual property rights, you may request its removal by contacting us at the following email address: openaccess.library@eur.nl. Please provide us with all the relevant information, including the reasons why you believe any of your rights have been infringed. In case of a legitimate complaint, we will make the material inaccessible and/or remove it from the website.



WORKING PAPERS

MODERNISATION, CLEARANCE AND THE CONTINUUM OF VIOLENCE IN COLOMBIA

Eric B. Ross

November 2003

Working Paper Series No. 383

Institute of Social Studies

MODERNISATION, CLEARANCE AND THE CONTINUUM OF VIOLENCE IN COLOMBIA

Eric B. Ross

November 2003

Working Paper Series No. 383

Comments are welcome and should be addressed to the author:

c/o ORPAS - Institute of Social Studies - P.O. Box 29776 2502LT The Hague - The Netherlands

workingpapers@iss.nl

The Institute of Social Studies is Europe's longest-established centre of higher education and research in development studies. Post-graduate teaching programmes range from six-week diploma courses to the PhD programme. Research at ISS is fundamental in the sense of laying a scientific basis for the formulation of appropriate development policies. The academic work of ISS is disseminated in the form of books, journal articles, teaching texts, monographs and working papers. The Working Paper series provides a forum for work in progress which seeks to elicit comments and generate discussion. The series includes the research of staff, PhD participants and visiting fellows, and outstanding research papers by graduate students.

For a list of available Working Papers and how to order them see the last page of this Working Paper.

Some of the latest Working Papers are published full text (or abstract and content page) on the website: www.iss.nl (Research / Working Papers).

For further information contact:

ORPAS - **Institute of Social Studies** - P.O. Box 29776 2502LT The Hague - The Netherlands - FAX: +31 70 4260799

E-mail: workingpapers@iss.nl

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT

\sim	\sim	. T	_	. TF	-
\mathbf{C}	1	N	 нι	M.	ı
•	. ,	ı v	 1		

1	INTRODUCTION	. 1
2	LA VIOLENCIA, POPULATION AND THE COFFEE REGIME	. 3
3	THE ORIGINS AND CONTRADICTIONS OF COFFEE PRODUCTION	. 6
4	LA VIOLENCIA, COFFEE AND THE PEASANTS	10
5	THE RETURN OF 'NORMALCY' AND THE PLIGHT OF THE PEASANTS	15
6	THE MODERNISATION OF VALLE	17
7	THE ROAD TO NEO-LIBERALISM	22
8	CONTINUING TO MAKE PEASANTS 'SURPLUS'	27
9	'APERTURA', THE DECLINE OF COFFEE AND THE RISE OF COCA	28
10	REPRESSION IN THE 1990'S AND THE ANTI-NARCOTICS PARADIGM	32
11	PLAN COLOMBIA, COCA AND PETROLEUM	34
12	A STORM CALLED 'PROGRESS': FINAL OBSERVATIONS	37
RE	FERENCES	39

ABSTRACT

This paper explores the historical and structural conditions that have given rise to the prevalence of rural violence that has characterised Colombia through most of the twentieth century and which continues today. It considers the nature and consequences of such violence as an intrinsic feature of the development process in a country that has long been of major strategic interest to foreign capital. Emphasising the particular contradictions that have defined Colombia's drive toward 'modernisation' and its increasing integration into the world economy, the paper examines the specific role of violence as part of a process of rural clearance. It pays special attention to the relationship of such violence and clearance to the production of coffee (of which Colombia has long been the world's second major exporter) and, more recently, to the extraction of petroleum.

'Force is the midwife of every old society pregnant with a new one. It is itself an economic power.'

Karl Marx, Capital, Vol. I

A [Paul] Klee painting named "Angelus Novus" shows an angel looking as though he is about to move away from something he is fixedly contemplating. His eyes are staring, his mouth is open, his wings are spread. This is how one pictures the angel of history. His face is turned toward the past. Where we perceive a chain of events, he sees one single catastrophe which keeps piling wreckage upon wreckage and hurls it in front of his feet. The angel would like to stay, awaken the dead, and make whole what has been smashed. But a storm is blowing from Paradise; it has got caught in his wings with such violence that the angel can no longer close them. This storm irresistibly propels him into the future to which his back is turned, while the pile of debris before him grows skyward. This storm is what we call progress.

Walter Benjamin, Theses on the Philosophy of History

1 INTRODUCTION

have an independent existence.

Colombia has been characterised by rural violence on an exceptional scale through much of the previous and present century. Yet, in spite of this—and the profound social and economic consequences it has had for Colombia—there has been a tendency to portray this continuum of violence as something apart from the development process and its contradictions.¹

Rural violence in Colombia dates from the nineteenth century, but it accelerated during the nineteen-thirties and reached a level in the decade after the Second World War that was so high, even by previous Colombian standards—one writer estimates that over 300,000 people were killed in the decade after 1948

¹ Sandilands, for example, attributes the 'continuing mass migration from village to town' in Colombia to the fact that urban workers are 'more productive than their rural counterparts in terms of the value of what they can produce.' 'Of course,' he notes, 'rural violence is another factor, but this is nothing new in Colombia.' (Sandilands 2002: 69) Thus rural violence is dismissed as a constant which seems to

(Molano 2000)—that this period became known simply as *la violencia* (Hobsbawm 2002: 372-373; cf. Griffin 1981:125). That it has attracted the attention of many writers is, therefore, neither surprising nor unjustified, not only because of the level of mortality but because of its impact on national life, which included a dramatically high rate of population movement out of the rural areas. For example, in the department of Tolima, one of the most severely affected regions, some 42 percent of its three-quarters of a million inhabitants had to flee from their home communities in the ten years up to 1958 (Williamson 1965:39).² As a result of such movements, the decline in the ratio of rural to urban population between 1938 and 1951 alone was one of the highest in the world (Dix 1968: 32).

Yet, the origins of such violence have rarely been viewed in terms of the *general* development process that characterised Colombia during these years. On the contrary, violence was more often attributed to vague psycho-social features that were said to characterise the Colombian character. Typical was the work of Williamson who, while appreciating the role of socio-economic inequality, nevertheless gave primacy to cultural factors and especially to what he called the strong 'aggression need' of Colombians (Williamson 1965:42).³

While such characterisations are no longer in vogue, the resurgence of violence since the early nineteen-nineties—which has perhaps exceeded that of the years of *la violencia* (Hobsbawm 2002: 372) and has certainly produced one of the highest levels of population displacement anywhere in the world (Levy 2000: 11)—has given rise to a new generation of equally problematical generalisations. In the post-modern spirit, these typically regard violence as so complex that

No single coherent intellectual or political framework or category is able to explain [it], even less to make any sense of it (Pécant 1999a: 142; cf. Pécant 1999b).

² It is not surprising that south Tolima was 'the old stronghold of communist agrarian agitation and self-defence.' (Hobsbawm 2002:375) The import of this will become clearer in the course of this paper.

³ There were other theories. Weinert (1966), for example, specifically refuted Williamson's position,

holding that *la violencia* 'pitted peasant against peasant' and 'thus cannot be understood as generated by social deprivation or anomie.' For Weinert, it was 'a feudal or premodern conflict, generated by modernization.' But, by modernization, he meant a process of secularisation which threatenned 'traditional values.' (Weinert 1966) There was no sense of how Colombia was being shaped by the forces of capitalist development.

In attempting to transcend the view that violence in Colombia possesses some kind of 'mythic reality' that continuously lurks below the surface of national life, writers such as Pécant (1999b) unfortunately shy away from the idea that there might be an historical continuity between the roots of past and contemporary conflict in the Colombian countryside. This paper takes a different approach in trying to understand the role of violence as an integral part of the process of so-called 'modernisation', one of the salient features of which has been the unrelenting marginalisation of the peasantry. I want to suggest that rural violence has endured chiefly because it has been such an effective means of inducing large-scale population movement out of the countryside in the interest of certain political and economic groups. Such clearance has been a perpetual feature of capitalist development since the early sixteenth century (Dobb 1963: 123-15), but the process—in the past and again today—has been exceptionally brutal and protracted in Colombia, where the tension between capitalist accumulation on the part of a few and subsistence security among the masses of people has been—and remains—profound.

2 LA VIOLENCIA, POPULATION AND THE COFFEE REGIME

In order to clarify the nature of contemporary violence, the era of *la violencia* must be seen within the context of a process of capitalist intensification that had its beginnings early in the twentieth century, but which really commenced in earnest between the two world wars. It was a process fraught with contradictions, of which violence was not only a product but, for some, a potential solution, as a part of the national elite sought not only to 'modernise' the Colombian economy, but to intensify and control the process of accumulation within the country (Gonzalez 1990: 54-57).

This came at a time when the largest single source of national revenue derived from the export of coffee, which, by then, was principally cultivated by small producers. As a result, certain tensions inevitably arose because of the special role that coffee occupied simultaneously at the level of the peasant household and in the national economy, and these were reflected in a clear association of *la violencia* with

⁴ I do not use the term 'modernisation' to imply improvement, but, rather, a certain view of what was believed, in development and policy circles, to be both a prerequisite and a characteristic of a country's participation in the world economy.

the coffee-producing zones. We will consider this more fully in the next section; but it is important first to note that, because this relationship was not straightforward, the fact that the coffee areas were 'densely populated' almost inevitably led to the Malthusian conclusion that 'over-population' was the main source of both rural poverty and conflict. After the Second World War, this was, in fact, a fairly widespread assumption among Western policy-makers who tended to view rural areas in developing countries as suffering from a 'surplus' population that was better employed in urban industry (cf. Ross 1998a *passim*). This rather convenient view came to prominence in Colombia during that period and can be glimpsed in the report of the World Bank mission—which led to its first-ever comprehensive national economic survey—to the country in 1949 (International Bank for Reconstruction and Development 1950; The World Bank 2001; Escobar 1995: 24; Knox 1985: vi).⁵

The Bank report set the tone for many years to come. While it recognised the issue of unequal land ownership, there was a strong Malthusian undercurrent. 'In the more heavily populated portion of the country' it noted,

land use follows an unusual pattern. As a rule, the fertile, level valleys are used mainly for grazing, while the steep mountain slopes are cultivated. The poorer lands in the mountains are overpopulated in relation to land resources, and much of the level land (except for areas planted in rice, sugar cane, and cotton) is in pasture, a use in which a given acreage furnishes a living to comparatively few families (International Bank for Reconstruction and Development 12950: 62-63).

The Bank tended to the view that 'the fundamental problem was not a maldistribution of land but rather a maldistribution of people' (Hayter and Watson 1985: 183), which was reflected in what it regarded as a labour surplus in the agricultural sector. Writing against the background of a rising tide of rural violence (to which it gave surprisingly little notice), the Bank, in the words of a UN report,

stressed, not the injustice or political explosiveness of the land situation, but the economic irrationality of an agrarian system which allowed cattle to graze on big estates in the rich plains, while the food crops were grown on the much less fertile hillsides...(UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs 1966: 18).

⁵ At the instigation of the Bank itself, Colombia asked it to help draw up a development plan. The Bank mission team was headed by the New Deal economist Lauchlin Currie and its report was submitted to a committee of Colombians, for it to endorse and thus to give the appearance of being a national programme. The Bank then 'offered to help the Colombian government establish a National Planning Council to over-see its new development program. Colombia agreed and–at the Bank's suggestion–hired Currie and the American economist Albert Hirschman as advisors to the council. (Caufield 1996: 50)

⁶ Much the same argument was being made elsewhere, not least in India (Ross 1998: 155-160).

But, it was not particularly concerned about whether food could be more productively grown if peasants had access to the superior bottom land.

Lauchlin Currie, the Canadian-born former New Deal economist who led the Bank mission (Frankman 1977), was himself impressed by the apparent role of population. In the southern department of Nariño, which happened to be characterised by gross disparities in land distribution (UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs 1966: 18),

he commented that he had never seen such rich-looking land inhabited by such miserably poor, superstition-bound and wretchedly educated people. Every young woman carried a small child on her back and another inside her. Currie was to persuade the public health expert on his team, Dr. Joseph Mountin, assistant surgeon-general of the U.S. Public Health Service, to change his views on birth control. Later Dr. Mountin initiated work in the National Health Service in Washington that led eventually to the pill (Sandilands 1990: 162-163).

As the years went by, Currie's views became more intense on this subject. His later observation in an essay in the *Population Bulletin*, that the 'population bomb' was the greatest threat facing contemporary humanity (Sandilands 1990: 213, 413), is, however, hard to separate from the fact that, by then, he himself had settled on a cattle ranch in Colombia, taken Colombian nationality, allied himself with its modernising elite and became one of the principal advocates of the depopulation and commercialisation of the Colombian countryside (Sandilands 1990: 164).⁷ Currie would later note that his own approach was 'explicitly not concerned with labour-intensive techniques to meet existing demands' (quoted in Frankman 1977), a view that certainly did not bode well for the fate of the rural poor. But, most importantly, his influential work, *Operación Colombia*, written in 1961, betrayed a severe urban bias that was characteristic of much developing thinking during this period (Lipton 1977). 'Colombia's real rural problem', he wrote,

was an excess rural population...This excess should be transferred, forcibly if need be, to the large cities and employed in public works in order to create increased consumer demand, which in turn would be met by increased industrialisation. Colombian agriculture would, meanwhile, be intensively mechanised, and the remaining rural population would be employed by these large, mechanised farming operations (quoted in Hayter and Watson 1985: 183).

⁷ Currie's influence was quite pervasive. See Colombia. Reorganización de la Rama Ejecutiva del Gobierno de Colombia. Informe de Una Misíon Dirigida por Lauchlin Currie. Bogotá, Imprenta Nacional, 1952.

There was certainly no hope here for the landless rural poor. Currie's observations seemed almost callously oblivious to the fact that *la violencia*—which his student, Sandilands (who worked with him at the Colombian National Planning Office), simply described as an 'expulsion factor' (Sandilands 2002: 69)—had already impelled a large part of the rural population into the cities. Thus, the process of agricultural change which he advocated was already well under way. By the early nineteen-sixties, if there was still any 'excess' population in the rural areas, it was surely because just 874 properties accounted for almost 30 percent of all farm land in the country (Adams 1970: 135) and three and a half percent of large land-owners held two-thirds of agricultural land (International Bank for Reconstruction and Development 1972: 9). But, just as the World Bank report had largely minimised the import of such agrarian realities in arguing for the rationalisation of Colombian agriculture, the so-called 'Currie plan', with similar goals in mind, signified that, even if *la violencia* had more or less subsided, efforts to legitimise the continuing clearance of the countryside—to which it had so forcefully contributed—had not.

3 THE ORIGINS AND CONTRADICTIONS OF COFFEE PRODUCTION

By the nineteen-forties, coffee had become the embodiment of the most critical contradictions in the process of Colombian modernisation. But, to understand why, it is necessary to comprehend the origins of coffee cultivation and its eventual effects on the economy of post-war Colombia. That, in turn, requires some consideration of the unusual productive features of the complex regional ecosystem of highland Colombia and the nature of the articulation of the Colombian economy with the world market through the production and export of coffee. Of especial interest is how the particular affinity of coffee-growing for small-holdings on otherwise marginal lands ultimately came into conflict with the emergence of the kind of diversified export economy that many within Colombia and certainly the World Bank and, by the early nineteen-sixties, USAID were urging (Galli 1981: 41).

In the beginning of the eighteenth century, coffee production in the Americas had been centred on slave plantations in the Caribbean where the French and Dutch had introduced it. It spread from there into Central and South America and eventually crossed the Venezuelan Andes into Colombia during the 1700's (Blakemore and Smith 1971; Parsons 1949: 136). The first commercial production of coffee in

Colombia probably began early in the nineteenth century (Koffman 1969: 60-61), but it was chiefly the decline of tobacco production in the late nineteenth century that triggered the initial development of coffee as a cash crop. The spread of coffee cultivation, in turn, was largely responsible for the expansion of Colombia's export sector, with production initially dominated by large landowners on the edge of the Sabana of Bogotá, in Cundinamarca and on the upland of Antioquia (De Graff 1986: 133; Parsons 1949: 139-400; Jiménez 1995; Koffman 1941: 60-61).

Antioquia, with its capital of Medellin, was circumscribed in all directions except to the south by tropical forest. As a result, by the early nineteenth century, the prevailing pattern of land concentration had begun to impel a southward movement of landless peasants (Parsons 1949: 7).

By the middle of the nineteenth century, settlers from the Antioquia region had moved into new areas such as Tolima, Caldas and the Cauca River basin. Initially, they cleared the forest frontier by slash-and-burn and cultivated maize; but 'only three or four harvests of maize were expected from a clearing, after which it was rested in native grass for ten or more years before being planted again' (Parsons 1949: 89). During those years, grazing on the steep slopes also led to appreciable erosion; a continuous pattern of land degradation engendered a relatively impermanent pattern of settlement and a constantly moving frontier (Parsons 1949: 89; cf. Margolis 1973).

It was during the last quarter of the nineteenth century that coffee really began to play a major role in peasant colonisation of the highlands. The region turned out to be ideally suited to cultivation of *Coffea arabica*, the principal commercial coffee-producing species in the world. *C. arabica*, which originated in the Ethiopian highlands, is naturally an upland species that grows best in a sub-tropical environment. Optimal conditions for its cultivation include an average annual rainfall of 1800-2800mm, an average annual temperature of 19-2.5° C and a minimum and maximum temperature of 16 and 26° C respectively (De Graff 1986: 132). The Central Highlands of Colombia—where altitude and tropical latitude combine to produce what is known as 'tierra templada', a temperate upland ecozone—provided virtually ideal conditions. *C. arabica* would flourish there to such a degree that Colombia eventually became the world's second major coffee producer after Brazil (Parsons 1949:140-41; De Graff 1986:129). Between the 1870's and the turn of the century, coffee rose from 17 to 40 percent of the country's total exports by value (Palacios 1980: 18).

A dramatic expansion of the area of coffee cultivation resulted in part from increasing investment in coffee haciendas by urban merchants (Palacios 1980: 55; Machado 1977: 36) and from a reserve of cheap labour to which land could be rented. But, for those who wanted to farm their own land, coffee also conferred special benefits in a society in which good land was structurally scarce. Palacios notes that coffee cultivation typified the old colonial pattern of production taking place a great distance from the point of consumption (Palacios 1980: 14). But, there was a special reason for this. Smallholders had pushed into such remote regions either because vast parts of central Colombia were inaccessible or because they were excluded for colonisation by peasant households. In the valleys of the Cordillera Oriental, the fertile heartland of pre-European settlement, most land had long before been appropriated by the Spanish recipients of land-grants. As in most of the Andean regions, cattle-grazing tended to monopolise the highly favoured flatlands and, along with commercial agricultural enterprises, the broad river valleys (Griffin 1981: 134). By the nineteen-thirties, Colombia remained a country where only 10-12 percent of arable land was actually cultivated and some 43 percent was in pasture (Escorcia 1975: 106-108). As late as 1960, in the Andean region of the country, no more than 5 percent of holdings accounted for 68 percent of agricultural land (Griffin 1981: 134). The implications for land use are extraordinarily significant, since *latifundistas*, who accounted for over 70 percent of the agricultural area (and most of the best land), typically cultivated less than six percent of their land and grazed cattle on two-thirds of it (Griffin 1986: 135). As a result, in 1960, according to Colombia's agricultural census, almost four times as much land was used for extensive raising of livestock as for crop production (Griffin 1986: 134).

In the early part of the century, with this pattern already established, most peasants ended up in the more remote mountainous regions of the country (Vallianatos 1976: 79), where, despite the hardships, they became (and remain) the core of subsistence production in Colombia. But, since most of this land is poor, steep and prone to severe erosion, subsistence production has always been problematic and malnutrition has long been an endemic feature of rural life (cf. Reichel-Dolmatoff and Reichel-Dolmatoff 1961). One of the few things that ensured

⁸ As of 1970, 53 percent of Colombia's rural population still inhabited 429 mountain municipalities which equalled 8 percent of the national territory (Felstehausen 1971: 167).

survival—and even encouraged the settlement of such regions—was the cultivation of coffee, which was especially well suited to the steep slopes of the cordilleras. Its adaptable root systems could deter soil erosion; and it could easily be inter-planted with traditional food crops such as plantains which also provided shade for young coffee plants. Above all, it gave otherwise marginal lands a new commercial potential.

The cost of transport from such remote mountain regions to coastal ports had long been a major constraint on long-term cultivation (Griffin 1981: 132). But, rising world coffee prices overcame this impediment (Parsons 1949: 140-41; Blakemore and Smith 1971: 224) and, soon, the need to market coffee became a major stimulus behind an expansion of Colombian railways. In the eighteen-nineties, the Antioquia Railroad was constructed; while the Pacific Railway, which ran to the port of Buenaventura, was built early in the twentieth century (Koffman 1969: 61, 63). Access to markets, in turn, became a major impetus behind coffee's widespread adoption. By 1900, coffee cultivation had become the principal factor in the establishment of relatively permanent communities southward from Antioquia along the central mountain chains of the Colombian Andes, as it began to be recognised as a means of bringing otherwise marginal land, particularly the steep slopes of the Cordillera Occidental and Central, into commercial production. Through the 1920s and '30s, however, it was large coffee plantations which dominated coffee cultivation, employing peasants—or colonos—to clear frontier land and to plant coffee, then to repeat the process when the coffee trees became productive; but usually denying them the right to grow coffee on their own subsistence plots.

It was the fall in world coffee prices in the nineteen-thirties, increasing the financial risks for large growers, that gave rise to a new role for peasants in coffee cultivation. Production actually rose during this period as the *Federación Nacional de Cafeteros* (National Federation of Coffee Growers), founded in 1927 by large estate owners and exporters with the backing of the state (Mass 1976: 238), extended credit to small producers to expand coffee production. But, as Colombia became a major coffee grower and as coffee became the primary basis of capital accumulation in the country, most of the profits flowed out of the peasant regions. For advocates of economic modernisation during this period—largely a section of the national elite associated with the Liberal Party—this meant, however, that

[a]ccumulation of capital in the most important sector of the Colombian economy depended on relations of production and exchange that grossly exploited coffee workers and small and medium producers (Bergquist 1986:277).

4 LA VIOLENCIA, COFFEE AND THE PEASANTS

The preconditions for *la violencia* were established during this period. Although conflict was not new to Colombia, it took on a new dimension in the late nineteen-twenties, as the ruling class became increasingly willing to repress the aspirations of rural (and urban) workers. The most notorious example was during a strike against United Fruit, when hundreds of workers and their families were massacred (Vallianatos 1976: 77; Partridge 1979: 496-497).

But, more generally, it was the fact that coffee had simultaneously become the key to the Colombian economy and a central element in the livelihood strategies of many peasant households, that inevitably brought about a rising tension in the countryside. As Bergquist notes,

Colombia's ability to expand coffee production and to capture a larger share of the depressed world market during the crisis of the 1930's —as well as its capacity to mount an impressive record of import-substituting industrialization during the same period—depended on the willingness of small producers and their families to subject themselves to an ever greater degree of exploitation (Bergquist 1986: 277)

That willingness had its limits. As Galli observes,

The rapid expansion of commercial coffee farms between 1927 and 1932 gave rise to a questioning of land ownership. Peasants known as *colonos* were used by latifundistas to convert their frontier lands into coffee plantations. As the trees bore fruit, the colono was expected to deliver the land to the landowner in exchange for another piece of land to plant. Colonos, renters, and sharecroppers alike were forbidden to plant coffee trees on their subsistence plots. In this way they were completely excluded from the coffee market and a chance to accumulate capital of their own (Galli 1981:50).

The *colonos* began to refuse to surrender the lands they had improved and renters stopped paying their quotas. Backing them was the popular Liberal congressman, Jorge Eliécer Gaitán, who formed *the Unión Nacional de Izquierda Revolucionaria* (UNIR) to fight the large landowners around Cundinamarca (Galli 1981: 51), whose response was to escalate:

Whole families were evacuated, their houses burned, their subsistence crops destroyed. This was the first phase of violence—or violencia—on the local level (Galli 1981:51).

Such developments were a major catalyst for further resistance by peasants, whose claims to lands that they had improved were the basis of widespread struggle (cf. Gaitán 1984: 36-48). By 1939, more than 150 peasant leagues had been formed, many of which were affiliated with the Communist party (Galli 1981: 51) and numbers of which persisted as guerrilla groups into the early nineteen-sixties and beyond. Gaitán—by then a candidate for the presidency—supported the leagues in Congress until his assassination in 1948, an event which precipitated a maelstrom of riot and protest in Bogotá, known as the *Bogotazo*, which, in turn, is conveniently cited as the beginning of the era of *la violencia* (Wolfgang and Ferracuti 1967: 275-76; World Bank 2001).

Gaitán's death must be put in context, for it was more an effect of prevailing conditions than their actual cause. As I have noted, violence was already a well-established feature of rural Colombia and on the rise for reasons that must be attributed to the aspirations of the country's elite. Gaitán's assassination --to the extent that he was a defender of the peasant organisations (including those associated with the Liberals) which the Conservative Party was trying to suppress-- coincided with a general effort to draw Colombia more forcefully into the world economy, an effort that, as Currie himself would make clear, had little time or compassion for a 'surplus' peasantry.

More specifically, U.S. capital, which had long regarded the Colombia as one of the most strategic countries in South America (Rippy 1931), was now intensifying its interest. As if to underscore this, Gaitán's assassination had occurred precisely as U.S. Secretary of State George Marshall was in Bogotá to address the ninth Pan-American Conference (Bailey and Nasatir 1960: 662; Beals 1963: 227). Shortly afterward there arrived the World Bank mission whose 1950 report recommended the intensification of land-use patterns, but, without any significant change in land ownership (Reinhardt 1988:137ff.). The priority in the eyes of the U.S. and of the Bank was the rationalisation of the Colombian economy, which was regarded as far too dependent on peasant cultivators and their production of coffee.

⁹ Even Eric Hobsbawm, a otherwise perceptive student of Colombian conditions, writes of the 'state of disorganization, civil war and local anarchy' into which Colombia had fallen since the implosion of what had been, in effect, a potential social revolution by spontaneous combustion set off, in 1948, by the assassination of a nationally famous tribune of the people, Jorge Eliezer Gaitan. (Hobsbawm 2002: 371).

It must always be recalled, however, that Colombian peasants had not become coffee cultivators entirely by preference. As it happened, the slopes of the Central Highlands provided some of the best conditions in the world for coffee growing and they were not conducive to anything but small units of production (McGreevey 1971: 231). But, it was the need to secure a livelihood in these zones that created the Colombian peasant coffee system. The World Bank was precisely right when it noted that, as a result of the prevalence of cattle ranching in Colombia—'crops occupied about 2 1/3 million hectares while 43 million hectares were devoted to pasture'—it was 'the mountain ranges and their intervening valleys...[that] furnish the homes and livelihood for 96 percent or more of the population (International Bank 1950: 62). It was coffee's affinity for such terrain that had even made the colonisation of such zones possible and that, in the end, had made it so central to the livelihood strategies of small farmers. As a result, by the mid-1950s, less than seven percent of all coffee production in Colombia came from holdings larger than 50 hectares, even though coffee represented almost 80 percent of the country's principal exports (McGreevey 1971: 207; Koffman 1969: 56).

There were other factors as well which reinforced the role of small-holders in the coffee sector. The volatility of the world coffee market made it extremely difficult for local producers to match output to global demand and so imposed great risks on large holdings. As De Graff observes:

As a perennial crop only bearing after a few years and fully productive after 5-6 years, the price elasticity of supply is low. This is particularly so for countries whose economy depends on it and where production is mainly from smallholders (who continue to pick when prices are low). However, the demand for coffee, growing slowly in some importing countries, is stagnant in many countries. Income (expenditure) elasticity and price elasticity of demand in the major consumer countries are low...

Under such circumstances, small changes in supply result in large fluctuations in price and in cyclical price movements (1986:58; cf. Griffin 1981:152).

Up until the Second World War, Brazil had dominated the world coffee trade, producing almost two-thirds of all coffee exports (De Graff 1986: 63), largely on big estates. During the war, however, the coffee trade world-wide was severely constrained, and, in the aftermath of hostilities, with production still low, demand on the rise and wartime coffee stocks rapidly being depleted, world prices soared (De Graff 1986: 64; UNFAO 1960: 10). In many areas, such as Colombia, coffee planting

took place on an unprecedented scale (UNFAO 1960: 10). But, prices did not remain high for very long. They peaked in 1954 and fell thereafter (Griffin 1981: 155). World production continued to rise, however, much as De Graff implied. Part of the explanation is that trees planted at the beginning of the boom were just reaching maturity as prices began to fall. By then, there was often little option, particularly for small-holders, except to continue producing. As Griffin observes:

Once new trees have been planted and the capacity of the industry has thereby increased, a fall in price will have little effect on the volume of production...since coffee trees have a productive life of twenty-five years or longer, the adjustment to unremunerative prices may be prolonged almost indefinitely. Thus the asymmetry in the reaction of producers to price changes tends to perpetuate conditions of low prices and chronic excess supply (1981: 154).

As a result, according to the FAO,

[The] period from 1955 witnessed a sharp increase in production in world supplies far above demand. In 1959/60, world output reached the maximum of 4.7 million metric tons. Heavy stocks accumulated in producing countries, amounting to about a full year's world import requirement. Under this pressure, prices declined steadily to 53 percent below the 1953-55 average in 1962 (1964: II-58).

This had severe consequences for most coffee-producing countries, but especially for those such as Colombia where coffee overwhelmingly dominated the economy, not only in terms of peasant production, but foreign exchange (cf. Griffin 1981: 141). The response to this problem varied among different classes. Thus, as far as Colombian peasants were concerned, limited access to more productive lands left them with few practical options. So, the decline in prices did not inhibit the preceding decade's increase in cultivation and the decade following 1955 saw the number of coffee-producing holdings actually increase by 41 percent. The area under cultivation, however, only rose by 4 percent (Griffin 1981: 147), underscoring the fact that much of the increase in coffee holdings was due to the parcellisation of land holdings, associated with a rise in fertility as a source of human capital (Fluharty 1976: 213-14).

The rise in population was inevitable. One of the principal costs of coffee production is labour, at least half of which is required for harvesting (De Graff 1986: 79). While moderate- and large-sized estates depended upon seasonal waged labour (Koffman 1969: 67), recruited from among the landless and those whose own holdings were too small to provide an adequate income, small coffee producers, who depended largely on extremely labour-intensive techniques to make an adequate

living on steep, rugged terrain, relied exclusively on family labour with 'an opportunity cost of near zero' (Griffin 1981: 148). As Bergquist observes:

The cultivation of coffee trees and their harvesting involved huge labor demands and tapped the resources of all family members. Men and older male children did the heavy labor involved in clearing, planting, and weeding the groves. Women and children of both sexes played an important role in the harvest (Bergquist 1986: 320).

Many of these families also grew sugar cane, which they processed into molasses and *panela*, cakes of crude brown sugar, and engaged in petty manufacturing, including the so-called Panama hats made of local plant fibres (Bergquist 1986: 321-322). Their standard of living was usually marginal, characterised by endemic disease and low dietary intake (Koffman 1969: 70; Fluharty 1976: 213; Bergquist 1986: 277-278), and it was only the capacity to provide labour for their own holdings, especially for coffee cultivation, and for work on the latifundias, that ensured their survival and obviated the need to migrate to the cities where unemployment was endemic (Griffin 1981: 148). Griffin has highlighted the fact that 'the minifundia are much more labour intensive than the latifundia...the man-land ratio is 1084 times larger on the smallest than on the largest properties' (Griffin 1979: 100-101). Thus, fertility was directly related to the central role of labour as a factor of production. There was nothing Malthusian here. On the contrary,

The vigorous demographic growth of the coffee zones reflected the domestic social imperatives of family-centered, labor-intensive coffee production. Astronomical birth-rates offset shocking indices of mortality and disease to produce the celebrated population growth of the coffee regions (Bergquist 1986:277).

Another important factor that tended to confine coffee production to small peasant holdings was the element of risk created by the instability of world prices. In contrast to the situation that had prevailed up until the nineteen-twenties, large enterprises were now too problematical. To maximise profits from coffee while minimising the risk associated with the vagaries of the international market, the solution was no longer to cultivate coffee, but rather to control its distribution and export.

One means through which this was achieved was The National Federation of Coffee-Growers (Font 1990: 271). The Federation was not only instrumental in expanding small-holder cultivation of coffee. By buying either directly from

producers or through intermediaries, it eventually acquired as much as four-fifths of the country's coffee crop and was the largest single exporter (Koffman 1969: 52-53). As a result, it was not the producers, but 'Colombian capitalists [who] managed to capture profits generated in the production, processing, and transport of coffee' (Bergquist 1986: 295-304). In the end, as much as 70 percent of the profit from coffee production was concentrated in the hands of fewer than 100 persons (Gerassi 1963: 306).

Yet, this did not obviate the fact that, in the long-run, the creation of the kind of export-directed commercial agriculture that was regarded as the hallmark of modern economies, required the freeing of many of the productive resources that were contained within the coffee sector and the creation of new incentives for large commercial farmers—including the transformation of many peasant cultivators into a reserve of low-wage workers. Any movement in that direction was impractical, however, until the transformation of the chronic rural violence of the twenties and thirties into *la violencia* (Reinhardt 1988: 139).

5 THE RETURN OF 'NORMALCY' AND THE PLIGHT OF THE PEASANTS

A dramatic escalation in homicides in the Colombian countryside which began in 1949 not only coincided more or less with rising coffee prices, but was concentrated, in—though not limited to—coffee-producing districts. Even more interesting, perhaps, is that, when world prices fell around 1955, rural violence did not merely continue but actually heightened. The average annual homicide rate per 100,000 between 1950 and 1954 was 31.3, while it was 39.9 between 1955 and 1960. If *la violencia* was associated with the process and pattern of coffee production, the likely explanation lies in the fact that—until significant diversification began to occur in the late sixties (Hagen 1997: 6)—coffee remained at the heart of Colombia's economy. Declining prices simply increased the need to extract surplus from a sector that was still dominated by smallholders.

As violence continued at high levels through the nineteen-fifties, the role of the Liberal and Conservative parties, whose rivalries had played an important role in the prevailing pattern of rural conflict, began to change, as the class nature of rural conflict forced the contending factions of the Colombian elite to resolve their differences and to forge a consensual policy for modernisation (Reinhardt 1988: 137).

The coup which brought General Rojas Pinilla to power in 1953 was invited by the leadership of the two parties (Gonzalez 1990: 57; Galli 1978: 75), with apparent backing from the U.S. (Molano 2000), as they found common cause as a 'superparty of order' (Escorcia 1975: 56) in the face of growing peasant insurgency.

But, beyond an amnesty for armed insurgents that he combined with an escalation of force directed against those guerrilla groups that held out in various highland zones, forcing them to retreat eastward into the lower montane forests (Molano 2000), the Rojas regime was unable to resolve the contradictions of modernisation. On the contrary,

Rojas Pinilla also promoted the capitalist development of agriculture and intensified its mechanisation, helped by a massive peasant migration to the cities -accelerated by la violencia-- and which increased the concentration of land ownership in many areas of the country (Gonzalez 1990: 57).

The fifties were also a time when state policy opened up the economy more than ever before to foreign capital. As Reinhardt observes:

In 1949 the Conservative government of Ospina Pérez had already signed an agreement with the Rockefeller Foundation in the United States for the development of agricultural research in Colombia. This led to the establishment of several research stations in the mid 1950s and to the creation of the Agricultural research Department (Departamento de Investigaciones Agropecuarias) in 1955. In 1955 an extension program was established with U.S. assistance...Financial institutions serving the agricultural sector were created or expanded: the Banco Cafetero and Banco Ganadero were created in the mid 1950s and the government agricultural bank (Caja Agraria) was given large increases in financing, from \$13.4 million in 1945 to \$45.2 million in 1950 and to \$142.7 in 1960 (Reinhardt 1988: 138).

In 1958, the overthrow of Rojas restored a semblance of 'normalcy', as the Liberals and Conservatives established a more democratic guise for their common interests, in the form of a power-sharing agreement known as the *Frente Nacional* (National Front). Again, it was primarily a strategy to ensure the hegemony of the propertied class and to effectuate a mutually advantageous process of commercial development which mobilised the resources of the Colombian state in collaboration with international capital.

Two years after the end of the Rojas regime, the Colombian census indicated that farms under five hectares—almost 63 percent of all farms—only accounted for a mere 4.5 percent of the total agricultural area, while the 0.5 percent that were over 500 hectares represented 40 percent of the total area. Very little of such large holdings

was devoted to the cultivation of food crops rather than pasture (World Bank 1972: 235). Under such circumstances, the countryside continued to be highly polarised and, in the face of growing land concentration, witnessed an increase in peasant land invasions (Molano 2000). As a result, many of the rural development programmes during this period were specifically designed to subdue peasant unrest. Under U.S. influence, by the early sixties, 'Every Colombian guerrilla was regarded as a potential Cuban sympathizer by U.S. and Colombian military planners' (Galli 1978: 75). In turn, many of the peasant self-defense groups that had arisen during the era of *la violencia* began to be transformed into insurgency movements, as the modernisation agenda continued to exacerbate the poverty of the rural population. Between 1964 and '66, the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia or the FARC, under the influence of the Colombian Communist Party (PCC), and the Army of National Liberation (ELN) were formed (Jimeno and Volk 1983: 24-25; Jenning 1999: 13).

6 THE MODERNISATION OF VALLE

Nowhere had the process of modernisation—or the reaction against it—during the nineteen-fifties been more noticeable than in the sugar-growing zone of Valle de Cauca. While it did not suffer the most fatalities during this period, the Cauca Valley witnessed an extraordinary intensity of aggressive behaviour which exceeded that of most other regions. As a result, no department lost more *minifundistas* to migration as a result of *la violencia* (Oquist 1980: 227). Between 1951 and 1969, the rural percentage of its population declined dramatically from 50.5 to 24 percent. This, in turn, reflected the fact that, as one of the country's—if not the world's—most fertile regions (Reinhardt 1988: 140; Echavarria 2002: 1), it was targeted for modernisation more than almost any other.

By the late nineteen-forties, Valle had already become one of the most industrialised departments in Colombia (Reinhardt 1988: 140). Despite this, however, even a decade later its land-use pattern remained extremely traditional:

A United Nations study estimated that in 1954, 42 percent of the valley area was in pasturelands; only 14 percent was devoted to crops; and the remaining 44 percent consisted of rivers, lakes, swamps, roads and urban areas. (Another study in 1956 concluded that 65 percent of the flat portion of the valley was devoted to cattle raising). The pattern of *latifundio* and *minifundio* still prevailed: 4 percent of farms which accounted for 60 percent of the land were larger than 100 hectares. Farms larger than 1,000 hectares accounted for 11 percent of the valley. Sixty-

eight percent of the farms covering 10 percent of the valley were small than 10 hectares (Jackson 1972: 77).

While the mountain slopes of Valle were a major zone of peasant production, much of basic crop production in the flat lands was carried out by tenant farmers (Reinhardt 1988: 140). Constrained by such problems as river flooding and lack of irrigation, commercial farming was limited. But, the chief estate crop, sugar cane cultivation, was realised to have enormous potential. The Cauca Valley was one of the few places in the world where sugar cane could be cultivated year round (a fact that substantially reduced the total costs of production). In the early nineteen-sixties, when landlords would seek to cash in on the U.S. embargo on Cuban sugar (Taussig 1982: 186), sugar cane production expanded so dramatically that, some twenty-five years later, Colombia ranked sixth among all the sugar-producing countries in the world (Suarez 1995). 10

In the late forties and early fifties, many national and international agencies had eyed the Cauca Valley region as a prime zone for rapid and intensive modernisation. A key element in this transformation was the creation of the *Corporación Autónoma Regional del Cauca* (The Autonomous Regional Corporation of the Cauca Valley or CVC), which was explicitly modelled on the Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA) in the south-eastern United States (Echavarria 2002:3). The TVA model had enormous appeal in the post-war era as the epitome of rational large-scale management for agricultural modernisation. It had been applied in Mexico since the late nineteen-forties, in particular in the Papaloapan River Basin (Barkin and King 1970; Lilienthal 1953: 265-266). But, in the case of Colombia, the influence was even more direct. Early in 1954, Rojas Pinilla invited David Lilienthal, the former chairman (1941-46) of the TVA, to tour Colombia, to survey opportunities for new development initiatives (Jackson 1972:97). By then, Lilienthal was a consultant for the international investment bankers, Lazard Frères (Brooks 1974:160).

_

¹⁰ It is also possible that the U.S. encouraged the development of sugar production in the Cauca Valley as a part of its general policy of undermining the Cuba economy. Sugar was its principal source of foreign exchange. In the end, Cuban sugar production had be sustained through sales at premium prices to the Soviet Union and other COMECON countries (Pollitt 1997).

¹¹ Lilienthal had also served as chairman of the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission, 1946-50 (Brooks 1975: 161).

The report submitted by Lilienthal to the president in June 1954 recommended the Cauca Valley as 'the most admirably suited' for a program of 'regional development of Colombia's great natural resources, along TVA lines...He recommended that the president permit 'the group of leading individuals in the Cauca Valley with whom I consulted on my recent trip be given the opportunity to take the initiative to secure the necessary charter and other authority from the Central Government, and secure the cooperation of the World Bank and of private financial institutions if considered desireable...He noted that World Bank officials he had contacted were in accord with his proposals for an agency in the Cauca Valley and would be prepared to assist such a program 'in concrete and practical ways' (Jackson 1972: 98-99).

These promises were amply fulfilled. Shortly after the Corporation was formally established in late 1954, by a decree that explicitly acknowledged Lilienthal's recommendations (República de Colombia 1954), the World Bank, at the invitation of the Colombian government and the Corporation, sent a mission to the Upper Cauca. Over the next 17 years, the World Bank, the Inter-American Development Bank and USAID loaned the corporation some \$50 million (Jackson 1972:109-110). Most of the CVC's projects were, as an official with the land reform agency, INCORA noted, 'oriented towards large sophisticated agricultural production' (quoted in Jackson 1972: 175), with little regard for peasant farmers.

Yet, most writers on the subject of the CVC have preferred to describe it—and the general process of modernisation in Colombia—in rather more neutral terms. Antonio Posada, an agricultural economist who served as Director General of the Colombian Ministry of Agriculture in the government of Rojas' successor, Lleras Camargo, and was former Dean of the School of Economics of the University of Valle and an economic consultant to the CVC (1958-63), is an excellent example. First, it is important to note that he regarded the issue of la violencia as primarily 'caused by peasant bands who took to the mountains during the dictatorship', as if it were wholly unconnected with the development processes which he advocated. The World Bank report had assumed a similar posture when it noted that the decline in rural population in the department was significantly greater than the national average (International Bank for Reconstruction and Development 1955), but made no effort to understand why. But, this was par for the course. When the Bank issued its report, Economic Growth of Colombia: Problems and Prospects in 1972, it made note of the 'massive exodus from agriculture' that had taken place during the fifties and early sixties, but it only attributed this to 'poor living conditions for much of the rural population' (1972: 9).

More importantly, Posada viewed the essential problem of development in terms proposed in the early sixties by David McClelland, in his book, *The Achieving Society* (1961). In Posada's words,

The peoples of the developing nations, among them Colombia,...must now be aided in altering, modifying, or abandoning some of their traditional attitudes toward change, work and achievement. As McClelland suggests, the best way to aid these developing nations may be to seek out those adaptable, progressive, 'achievement-oriented' elements of the populations, and concentrate any foreign financial and technological aid that is given, toward supporting those persons and institutions that have already demonstrated their ability to utilise them efficiently (Posada and Posada 1966:3 6).

Such a position not only obscured any sense of class interest; it excluded peasants as agents of change, since they were 'traditionalists.' That they did not seem to possess a capacity to use assistance efficiently because they usually never received it was ignored. In contrast, however, it was taken for granted that the proponents and leaders of the CVC had created 'one of those institutions...that merits all possible support, since it is a modernising, apolitical, and efficient agency' (Posada and Posada 1966: 36). This doubtless reflected the view of the members of the provisional board of the Corporation with whom the World Bank mission had worked most closely to develop its report. But, far from being apolitical, the board included some of the most powerful regional interests.

The provisional board included Governor Diego Garcés Giraldo, who owned commercial buildings and farms, Manuel Carvajal Sinisterra, an industrialist and owner of one of the country's largest printing, stationery, and publishing firms, Harold Eder, owner of extensive sugar cane fields and of one of the largest sugar refineries in the country, José Castro Borrero, businessman and civic leader from a landowning family, and Luis Sanclemente Crespo, then Secretary of Housing in the department. Bernardo Garcés Cordoba, who has cattle and farming interests, was named the first executive director of the new organization (Jackson 1972: 101).

Thus, in the end and typically for this period, the leadership of the CVC represented the prevailing mood of compromise between the region's urban-industrial elite and large landowners, all of whom benefited from changes in land use which helped create a labour reserve that served the expansionist interests of commercial agriculture (Taussig 1982: 186ff). Cali, the regional centre, as the recipient of many rural migrants, consolidated its position as one of Colombia's principal industrial zones, while large numbers of tenant farmers became rural labourers when their lands were appropriated for the expanding production of cash crops, such as sugar cane,

cotton, sorghum and irrigated rice (Reinhardt 1988: 142). Far from being an unconnected issue, ascribable to marginal banditry, *la violencia* contributed to all of these ends.

The Posadas also saw the CVC as the regional product of the particular genius of the *Antioqueño*—in particular, the Antioqueño of the industrial class. Here they explicitly echoed the work of Everett Hagen, one of the economists and social scientists associated with CENIS, The MIT/Harvard Centre for International Studies, a Ford Foundation and CIA-financed institute where much of the dominant theory on modernisation was elaborated during the nineteen-fifties and early sixties. Hagen would become the director of CENIS, succeeding the economist and ex-CIA assistant director, Max Millikan, in 1969. But, before that, his book, *On the Theory of Social Change* (1962), he had devoted an entire chapter to Colombia, underscoring the country's strategic importance during this period.

In it, Hagen described the Antioqueño as possessing the 'personality traits associated with the entrepreneurial, energetic, risk-taking business man.' (Posada and Posada 1966: 38) As the Posadas admit, 'no Antioqueños were involved in the founding of the CVC.' But, they suggest that 'their example of energy and enterprise must have been a factor in arousing other Colombians to a faith in the possibility of control over their own destinies.' (Posada and Posada 1966: 38) Such is the power of the myth of Antioqueño business prowess in Colombia. But, the argument also reflects the lengths to which one might go to give universal credibility to the CENIS view that gradual—as opposed to radical change—depended on identifying entrepreneurial groups who, in the words of anthropologist, Clifford Geertz, in a chapter in Hagen's book, possessed an

uncommon ability to operate at once in the traditional world of established custom and in the modern world of systematic economic rationality which is the chief resource of the economic innovators ...(Geertz 1962: 406-407).

In this view, only they could ensure that customary or traditional societies would be integrated peacefully into the global capitalist economy. The CVC, in turn,

Ithiel De Sola Pool, whose work helped to inspire Project Camelot, an abortive U.S. government project to study the insurgency potential of selected Latin American countries in the early nineteen-sixties (Horowitz 1977), and Lucian Pye, author of a notable study of British counter-insurgency efforts in Malaya (Pye 1956). For more on CENIS, see Ross (1998b: 488-492, Cumings 1997 passim).

¹² Beside McClelland and Hagen, prominent CENIS figures included the economist, Walt Rostow, author of *The Stages of Economic Growth: A Non-Communist Manifesto* and the political scientists, Ithiel De Sola Pool, whose work helped to inspire Project Camelot, an abortive U.S. government

was one of the ways to bolster the position of such an entrepreneurial group that had been targeted because of its sympathy with the goals of international capital. The relative success of this strategy is indicated by the fact that the process of commercialisation continued in Valle well past the end of *la violencia* in the early nineteensixties, and that it was not confined to sugar:

By the 1970s only 25-33 percent of the valley land was still being used for cattle grazing, while most of the rest was under crops grown on large--scale units using the latest in imported agricultural technology...In 1974 Valle produced 21 percent of the nation's cotton, 26.5 percent of the sorghum, 100 percent of the soy, and 55 percent of the sugar cane (Reinhardt 1988: 142).

From the viewpoint of large commercial farmers, the consequences of *la violencia* had been lucrative indeed.

And while violence per se waned (Guzman and Luna 1994), there were new institutional forms of pressure, often coming from the land reform agencies—INCORA and the Instituto Colombiano de Agropecuario (ICA)—themselves. In the early 1970s, for example, the ICA developed a project in the Norte del Cauca. While the large sugar estates continued to impel peasants to sell their lands, the ICA tried to pressure peasants to convert to commercial crops such as soya by providing credit (but, not land) with which to obtain access to new technology. In the end, this was meant primarily to curb the frequency of land invasions. But, it did little to make the process of agricultural commercialisation equitable.

7 THE ROAD TO NEO-LIBERALISM

The emergence in 1954 of the Cauca Valley Corporation was just one symptom of how Colombia was being drawn, by a combination of national and international capital, into the world market—a process that had been signalled five years earlier, in 1949, with the World Bank commission led by Lauchlin Currie.

Colombia was one of the first developing countries to apply for a loan from the Bank, and the first to host a World Bank economic mission (Sandilands 1990:159; Knox 1985:vi). The mission arrived in Colombia in the aftermath of Gaitán's death, but its report made virtually no reference to the escalating violence or to its impact on the rural population. This gives a certain bitter irony to one of Currie's central

22

¹³ It was also the subject of the first World Bank Economic Report in 1952 and of the first country report which the Bank published in book form, in 1972 (Knox 1985: vi).

convictions that one of the country's paramount needs was 'to plan for and create the conditions that would effect a rapid expansion in Colombia's urban population relative to the rural,' an outcome that was one of the principal Western measures of a modern economy (Sandilands 1990: 164; cf. Zamosc 1986: 21). That expansion was already taking place as a result of *la violencia*.

It was also in 1949 that Colombia signed an agreement with the Rockefeller Foundation to develop a programme of agricultural research (paralleling its research work in Mexico. See Ross 1998170-171). An indication of international interest in modernising Colombian agriculture, at the time of the onset of *la violencia*, it was to lead to the establishment of CIAT (Centro Internacional de Agricultura Tropical) at Cali, under Ford and Rockefeller auspices, some twenty years later. It also reflected the growing interest in Colombia of the Rockefellers whose IBEC (International Basic Economy Corporation), from the early 1950's, had pursued varied commercial possibilities there and eventually had spearheaded the creation of the Colombian Finance Corporation (Colby and Dennett 1995: 380). It was no accident that, a few years after his visit to Colombia, David Lilienthal had become a director of IBEC (Colby and Dennett 1995: 669).

Meanwhile, Colombia continued to be a favourite recipient of World Bank largesse. As Caufield notes, 'Between 1950 and 1963, the Bank lent Colombia more than \$300 million, more money per capita than any of its other borrowers.' (Caufield 1996: 59) This would be remarkable by any standards, but, it is especially notable that most of this money went to autonomous agencies such as the CVC, thus undermining the authority of the national government (Caufield 1996: 60) in a country which had long suffered from weak central control over a highly fragmented physical and social landscape (Morris 1963: 177-178).

Above all, such funding reflected what would become the prevailing view among U.S. policy-makers during the Kennedy years, that Colombia should become a model for capitalist development in Latin America and, in the words of a U.S. Senate study, 'an anchor point of stability in the unsettled Caribbean.' and the 'showcase' of the Alliance for Progress (quoted in Galli 1975: 37), which was conceived in Bogotá in 1960, at a meeting of the Organisation of American States and came into being a year later at Punta del Este, Uruguay (USAID 2003).

The Alliance was a major U.S. policy tool, and, as such, Colombia became a special recipient of a wide assortment of U.S. initiatives, including food aid, family

planning and logistical support for counter-insurgency efforts directed against zones that were still under the control of left-wing guerrillas. Within a week of Kennedy's departure from Bogotá, an explosion in the town of Buga, north of Cali, became the necessary pretext for the U.S. to send experts from the Special Warfare Center at Fort Bragg, under General William Yarborough (Colby and Dennett 1995: 391-394). In April, 1961, Colombia and the United States signed a treaty that made Colombia one of the first countries in Latin America to buy equipment for counter-insurgency as part of its U.S. aid package (Galli 1978: 75).

Such activities were not simply ideological; they coincided with the years during which Colombia became a major field for capital investment and the country's national development plan was regularly submitted to the World Bank, the Committee of Nine of the Alliance for Progress and the Development Assistance Committee of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) for approval (Departamento de Caldas 1963: viii). It reflected how, in the aftermath of *la violencia*, not only did agricultural commercialisation, which had already played a crucial role in the stimulation of *la violencia*, begin to accelerate, but did so along with the growing influence of foreign capital, and especially of U.S. agro-industry.

Yet, from the U.S. point of view, by the late 1960's Colombia still did not import enough. This was a situation that, once more, was blamed on a continuing failure 'to develop exports other than coffee, in sufficient volume.' (United States Comptroller General, quoted in Galli 1981: 41). In other words, despite the wholesale population displacement caused by *la violencia* during the nineteen-fifties, a decade later Colombia still remained 'the most "cafetero" [country] in the world'. (Palacios 1983) A World Bank report in the early seventies noted that, while 'the overwhelming reliance on coffee' had been reduced, it still was the country's major export and represented 75 per cent of all agriculture. Most importantly, coffee still brought in about one tenth of all central government current revenues (IBRD 1972: 227, 259). From the Bank's viewpoint, the central question for Colombia's economic development remained how to channel resources into non-coffee production (Ibid: 11), which meant the continuing transformation of small coffee-growing peasants into a cheap workforce for commercial agricultural enterprises and/or urban industry.

This view pervaded all considerations of development at every level in Colombia from the sixties onward. Thus, in Caldas, one of the most important coffee-

producing regions and a key region for 'modernisation', even after the decline of *la violencia*, the authors of the department's development plan had noted in 1963:

The country's great dependence on a single product, coffee, for balance of payment and general economic development purposes, a product currently in serious difficulty on the world market and which no longer provides the impetus to Colombia's economic growth, demands the assignment of the highest priority to export and production diversification. The economic re-structuring of the coffee growing regions themselves, must form an essential part of such a process if the problem is to be attacked at its very roots (Department of Caldas 1963: ix).

From the peasants' viewpoint, the main agrarian problem in Caldas in the early nineteen-sixties was that 47 percent of the land area was occupied by just 2 percent of holdings, while 48 percent of agricultural units possessed only 4 percent of the surface area (Department of Caldas 1963: 8). But, the thrust of the Department's development plan in 1963 was to diversify and intensify production on larger units, so that they could 'provide employment for manual labourers on the *minifundias* which occupy their immediate environs.' (Department of Caldas 1963: 8).

This was the general thrust of Colombian land reform. The so-called agrarian reform of the *Frente Nacional* offered small-holders almost nothing, and probably was never intended to (González 1990: 64). In his survey of Latin American land reform programmes, Thiesenhusen describes it as 'minimalist' (Thiesenhusen 1995: 87). While Griffin notes that, a 'successful land reform in Colombia should begin by expropriating the best of the latifundia lands' and 'efforts should be focused on the densely populated regions where the problem of underemployment is most intense', resistance from large landowners meant that INCORA's strategy 'located its projects in sparsely populated areas, in poor zones, on abandoned land,' where, not only was there no threat to established patterns of land use (Griffin 1981: 140), but INCORA's activities could be closely co-ordinated with a general policy of rural pacification (Galli 1978: 76-77; cf. Felstehausen 1971).

This is, perhaps, not surprising when one considers that one of the principal authors of the much-heralded Social Agrarian Reform Law of 1961 was the economist, Carlos Llera Restrepo, whose family was one of the pillars of the Liberal Party and who himself, having been a director if INCORA (UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs 1966: 20), became president in 1966 (Hilton 2001) as the candidate of the *Frente Nacional*. The bill was clearly never intended to threaten

the interests of the ruling elite and, in 1964, Llera's successor as president, Leon Valencia, made this point unambiguously when he observed:

Its primary objective is not so much to change the number of land-owners as to increase the national production in order to bring down the cost and prices of food through a more intensive, more scientific and more diversified exploitation of land (quoted in UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs: 21).

So it was that INCORA's efforts emphasised improved output and commercial exports, a policy that favoured large holdings and that was eagerly supported by outside sponsors such as the World Bank, USAID and the Inter-American Development Bank.

All three were pouring loans into the development of the capitalist subsector for the purpose of increasing export agriculture. Between 1961 and 1972, over U.S. \$300 million financed credit facilities for mechanization, agricultural inputs, irrigation, etc., for large estates. The INCORA projects were the peasant counterparts in this commercialization process—at least as far as the international agencies were concerned (Galli 1978: 78).

This also reflected the fact that, by the early nineteen-seventies, the development policy of the Pastrana government was more or less what Currie had prescribed in 1961 in his book, *Operación Colombia*.

For Currie, small- and medium-size landowners cannot compete with commercial agriculture; thus agrarian reforms are anachronistic solutions dating back to pre-mechanisation agriculture. The solution is to create massive urban employment in order to absorb the surplus population from the countryside; the corresponding increase in consumption would impel further productivity on the land (González 1990: 69).

Even a World Bank report in 1972 had to concede, with regard to INCORA, that, almost a decade after it had been founded, 'The number of farmers helped directly is still very small' (1972: 238).¹⁴

¹⁴ Hopkins (2001: 16) estimates Colombian land reform as one of the least widely beneficial of all the Latin American reforms. There is good reason, in a global perspective, to agree with the generalisation by Bello and de Guzman that reformist land distribution, as one had in Colombia, tends to be a deadend for the peasantry and that effective land reform today will only occur in the framework of a larger radical project of social/economic transformation (Bello and de Guzman 2000).

8 CONTINUING TO MAKE PEASANTS 'SURPLUS'

While rural production was increasingly focused on the export of cash crops—which now include flowers and coca—Colombia never effectively diversified its way out of coffee production. However, from the early nineteen-seventies onward, the classic crop of Colombian small-holders was radically transformed in favour of more commercial farmers, as the sector employed new varieties and technologies which typically were more suited to uptake by large units. Moreover, the new varieties also eliminated inter-cropping with staple crops such as beans and maize, so that food production declined and the import of basic foods increased (Ridler 1983: 5980).

Although coffee continued to be a major crop, still representing almost 23 percent of total exports by the mid-nineties (Wolfe 1999), many small cultivators migrated to urban centres where high unemployment (Isaza Castro 2001) ensured that they became—and remained—a reserve of cheap, unskilled labour. Those who remained in the rural areas struggled to find an alternative to coffee. Some participated in INCORA's limited colonisation projects. But, many more migrated to lowland frontier regions such as Putumayo (Global Exchange 2001), where they found some security and began to cultivate, first, marijuana (Ridler 1983: 598) and, later, coca, much as occurred in lowland Bolivia in the 1980's (Sanabria 1993). More recently, as a result of a world-wide depression in coffee prices, coca has even begun to displace coffee in its mountainous heartland (Wilson 2001).

As we shall see below, the security that peasants found in coca would not last. In the name of eradicating coca production—a policy that was forcefully backed by Washington—their children would become the victims of new clearances in the late nineties (Partridge 1979: 504). But, before then, Colombia's rural poor would face other pressures. From the mid-nineteen-sixties onward, for example, in the wake of *la violencia*, Colombia became 'the target country for some of the earliest and most extensive pilot programs in the field of population control' (Casselman and Acton 1976: 235; cf. Mass 1976). In 1965, PROFAMILIA, the Colombian Association for Family Welfare, was established. Within the next decade, with support from the Ford and Rockefeller Foundations and USAID, it became the main source of contraceptive services in the country. Most importantly, perhaps, when it began to extend its services into rural areas, it did so in close collaboration with the National Federation of Coffee-Growers (Mass 1976:n253), with its class bias against peasant producers. Between 1960-64 and 1972-73, the total fertility rate for Colombia fell dramati-

cally from 7.04 births per woman to 4.6. It continued declining to 3.2 by 1985 (Flórez 1996: 254; Merrick 1990: 147). Although the decline was somewhat earlier in urban areas, it was clearly a rural trend as well (Flórez 1996: 254). But, it is doubtful whether it was solely the result of an increased availability or awareness of contraceptives. In the countryside, at least, just as previously one of the main incentives for high fertility had been the demand for labour on small family coffee-producing farms, the decline of such units and the devastating rupture of community life during the period *of la violencia* (and the death of so many men of reproductive age) played a major role in rural fertility decline.

Even so, by the late nineteen-eighties, despite the fact that three per cent of landowners now owned over 70 percent of agricultural land (CIIR 1992: 11) and an estimated 40 percent of Colombians still lived in absolute poverty, in spite of a demographic clearance of the Colombian countryside produced by *la violencia* and the subsequent fall in rural fertility, many parts of the countryside remained 'overpopulated' in the eyes of the advocates of further 'modernisation'. Thus, powerful interests would inevitably begin to push once more into areas where marginalised peasants sought to eke out an existence in the years after *la violencia* and violence would once again become the principal means by which lands were appropriated from the poor and vulnerable (Amnesty International 1997).

9 'APERTURA', THE DECLINE OF COFFEE AND THE RISE OF COCA

By the early 1980's, the activities of guerrilla groups such as the ELN and FARC, left-wing political groups such as the Communist Party, trade unions and most forms of popular dissent had come to be viewed as a threat to the government's strategy of creating secure conditions to attract foreign capital investment. Toward that end, in 1982, despite resistance from big business and the rural elite (Romero 2001), the Conservative government of Belisario Betancur had begun peace talks with the guerrillas and even proposed an amnesty that eventually brought the FARC and another group, the M-19, into the mainstream political arena.

But, the attempt to normalise Colombian politics in the absence of any significant structural change was bound to fail. In the first place, the process only posed a new threat for the ruling elite because of the tremendous popular appeal of the

Patriotic Union (UP) which was formed in 1985, primarily by members of the CP, its sympathisers and former FARC members.

The UP participated in the 1986 presidential election, winning what was then the biggest vote in the history of the left (4.5 per cent of the total cast). Fifteen UP candidates were elected to Congress and in 1988 the UP won 16 municipalities, forming coalitions in many more (CIIR 1992: 15).

By then, the government—certainly the Army—had already begun to encourage the formation of paramilitary groups—known as 'self-defense groups' (Carrigan 2001a) that eventually may have murdered as many as 3,000 UP activists, leaders and supporters, including trade unionists and peasants in areas of rural conflict. The United Confederation of Workers (CUT), founded in 1986, saw 600 of its members assassinated by the end of 1991 (CIIR: 21; Romero Medina 1992: 7; Romero 2001; Jenning 1999: 13). Even the U.S. Department of State (2002) acknowledges that it was this violence that led the FARC to end its truce in 1990.

The upsurge in violence during the eighties—a period in which the homicide rate in Colombia rose from 20.5 to 89.5 per 100,000 (Weyland 2003:1)—coincided with the increasing liberalisation of the Colombian economy which would take formal shape during the Barco administration in early 1990 (Ocampo, Sanchez and Tovar 2002; Lozano 2001). One of its products was the country's new constitution, promulgated in 1991. The outcome of what seemed an exceptionally democratic process (in which even some former guerrillas were included), it was, in fact, a reflection of general political and economic tendencies. Deeply influenced by neoliberal thinking (Ahumada 1996: 175-218), it gave the country's president new powers to implement the policy of *apertura*, the 'opening up' of Colombia to foreign investment, a process that would seriously erode the country's capacity to create jobs (Ocampo, Sanchez and Tovar 2002) and would exacerbate its stark inequalities.

Having bumped up and down in the latter half of the eighties, never exceeding 600 US\$ million per year, direct foreign investment suddenly shot up from 433 US\$ million in 1991 to 679 in 1992, reaching 4,894 by 1997 (SELA 2000). But, *apertura*, by creating what the Colombian government, a decade later, would describe as 'one of the most open markets in Latin America', (Republic of Colombia 2001: 3), proved to be far better for imports than domestic exports. The shelves of Bogotá's middle-class supermarkets reflected just how good Colombia's embracing of neo-liberalism was for the U.S. and other developed economies.

But, in contrast, as in other parts of Latin America, the 'declining terms of trade had, not unexpectedly, a negative impact on peasant production and income' (Sanabria 1993: 54). Combined with the end of the international coffee agreement, it managed, as no policy previously had, to reduce the centrality of coffee. Harvests fell almost by half during the nineties and, according to Lozano,

Coffee production and its contribution to the total value of exports decreased significantly (from 50% in 1985 to 21% in 1998). In 1997, the real income of coffee producers was 33% lower than in 1991 (Lozano 2001:14).

It was not just coffee that suffered. The entire agricultural sector struggled against cheap imports to such an extent that some observers have recently concluded that 'Colombian agriculture will not be able to survive' (Universidad Sergio Arboleda 2003; cf. Lozano 2001). By the end of the century, Colombia had lost a million rural jobs (Carrigan 2001c), while the official unemployment rate nationally was nearly 20 percent (Republic of Colombia 2001: 2).

Yet, millions still lived in the countryside. And it was the pressures created by liberalisation that drove more and more peasants into the cultivation of coca (Mondragon 2000), the one crop whose price was not being undermined by the rising tide of imports. But, while peasant producers struggled just to secure a livelihood based on coca, it was a relatively small number of drug traffickers,-often linked to powerful economic and political interests in the country, who made huge fortunes from revenues from a trade that, by 1998, were 'almost twice as large as the income received by coffee producers' (Steiner and Corchuelo 1999: 5). Inevitably, this money moved into the formal economy, into new urban ventures and especially into ranching, where they generated conflict on a scale not seen for decades.

The pattern was set in the nineteen-eighties, when, as Carrigan observes,

Pablo Escobar and his associates bought vast tracts of land in the Magdalena Medio...drug money flowed to the 'MAS', ['Muerte a Secuestradores—Death to Kidnappers', the name of one of the most prominent paramilitary forces] the death squads flourished, and by 1986, some 1,000 Magdalena Medio peasants had been killed and tens of thousands forcibly displaced to clear the land for the traffickers (Carrigan 2001a).

The Catholic Institute for International Relations (CIIR) has observed that the violence which has escalated in recent years in such frontier regions as Urabá and the eastern *llanos* has continued to be directly related to the expansion of (drugs-financed) cattle ranching into areas of peasant colonisation:

The opening up of previously unsettled lands through improved communications has, over the last three decades, stimulated mass migrations of peasants from other areas where land pressure has grown. Typically, peasant colonisers, with little or no state aid, clear the land for subsistence agriculture. Behind them come cattle ranchers, ready to seize land when harvests fail or peasants find themselves too indebted to sustain production, or simply to drive them off with the help of hired guns and paramilitary squads (CIIR 1992: 11).

As a result of the alliance of paramilitaries with drug-dealers and ranchers, according to a recent report by RAND Corporation, 'of 23,184 persons murdered by illegal armed organizations between 1988 and 1997, 3532 were killed by [leftist] guerrillas and 19,652 by other organizations, which include illegal self-defense organisations, the drug cartels, and "private justice" groups' (Rabasa and Chalk 2001: 56). Paramilitary activity has also led to

almost three times as many casualties among non-combatants as among the guerrillas, and has created a refugee population of 600,000 internally displaced peasant families...(NACLA 1995; cf. Romero Medina 1992: 10).

As a result, before the end of the century, according to the North American Congress on Latin America (NACLA 1995), 'drug traffickers have acquired 21% of the country's arable land.' The figure may be much higher (e.g., Prashad 2002: 167). But, the salient point is that, in a country where peasants were already pushed to the edge of survival, this was bound to deepen the polarisation between the armies of the (old and new) rich and the defenders of the poor.

Nor was ranching the only reason that peasants were being forced off the land. As a recent Amnesty International report has noted:

The department of Chocó in the west of Colombia is an area of significant economic interest given its rich mineral deposits, its wealth in biodiversity, wood and land. The northern area of Chocó is the area chosen for a possible canal linking the Pacific Ocean to the Caribbean Sea and is also the site chosen for several other large-scale economic development projects. The area's potential economic wealth is fueling the desire to control tracts of land which will be strategically placed close to the proposed inter-oceanic canal and other proposed communication routes. The paramilitary offensive, to a large extent, corresponds to an effort by powerful economic interests to secure possession of rich land in the region in advance of the construction of the canal and other communication systems (Amnesty International 1997).

In a similar vein, leaders of the Embira Indians in the northern department of Cordoba have been killed by paramilitaries because they resisted the construction of the URRA I dam (partially financed by Canada's Export Development Corporation (Colombia Labor Monitor 2001). Members of the human rights organisation

NOMADESC have, in a like manner, received death threats from paramilitaries because, among others, they have denounced their strategy of threatening and killing trade unionists in Valle del Cauca and massacring civilians living along the River Naya, in that department and the neighbouring one of Cauca (Colombia Labour Monitor 2001b).

10 REPRESSION IN THE 1990'S AND THE ANTI-NARCOTICS PARADIGM

Although the nineteen-eighties were widely known as a 'lost decade' for most of Latin America, the Colombian economy was outwardly fairly strong during this period (Global Exchange 2001; Hagen 1997: 11). But, by 1990, it was also forced to undertake the same kinds of structural reforms that had been imposed on its neighbours (Escuela Nacional Sindical 2002). This commitment to the new neo-liberal order that was formalised in 1991 with the new constitution ensured that the repressive environment which had emerged in the late eighties would continue, in order to enforce the requisite measure of social stability on which foreign investment—one of the main objectives of *aperture*—depended. Colombia became what was arguably the paramount example in South America of a country where the

way to maintain a favorable investment climate is to create a society with formal democracy, but equipped with devices to ensure that it doesn't function to impede what really matters: enriching the wealthy (Chomsky 1997).

The opening up of the economy brought such competition from imports that the country suffered a dramatic decline in its own industries and a commensurate rise in unemployment rate, from 10.8 percent in late 1991 to 20.4 percent by the summer of 2000. More and more workers sought jobs in the informal sector (Escuela Nacional Sindical 2002). And there was an inevitable rise in dissent.

It was to defend the neo-liberal state against the forces of protest and resistance that military expenditure tripled in the four years from 1991 to 1995 (SIPRI 1997). This was possible only because the United States supplied financial and logistical support to the Colombian military—and, indirectly, to the paramilitary forces linked to them. What it managed to achieve was the concentration of enormous

police power in the hands of the Colombian army—which eventually received almost half of all the military aid that the U.S. disbursed in the Americas (Chomsky 1997).¹⁵

While it is now widely recognised that such funds were - and are - used chiefly for counter-insurgency and to repress political dissent (WOLA 1991; Romero Medina 1992: 4), they were, until recently, formally described as being for so-called counter-narcotics efforts. Despite the fact that, in the early nineteen-eighties, in the course of its long campaign against left-wing guerrillas, it was the Colombian army itself that had developed associations with the drug cartels, it was typically the guerrilla groups that were said to be working with (or as) drugs traffickers. This rather expedient view (Ferrer 1997) was first articulated in 1984 by the then U.S. Ambassador, Lewis Tambs, a Reagan appointee who had been the principal editor in 1980 of the so-called 'Santa Fe Document' (A New Inter-American Policy for the Eighties), which had advocated a strong interventionist role in the region (Romero 2001). 16 It was a view that effectively obscured the origins of coca cultivation in the recent agrarian history of the country (Vargas and Barragán 1966)—not least, the central role of neo-liberal policies that forced small, marginal farmers out of the normal agricultural market. It avoided serious consideration of the complex relationship between the drugs industry, the armed forces and the state (Romero Medina 1992:4). And it sustained a climate in which the political impact of state and paramilitary repression was generally overlooked.

The result, according to The Andean Commission of Jurists in 1995, was that of almost 25,500 non-combatant civilians who had been assassinated, who died in a massacre or who disappeared and were presumed killed, almost 70% seem to have died at the hands of the army or police. The Commission also estimated that '4 of the

¹⁵ As one small example of the escalation of military expenditure and assistance that came in the wake of the liberalisation of the Colombian economy, Montero and Whalen (2002) note that, 'Under Plan Colombia, the U.S. military has provided the Colombian national police and the Colombian air force with more than 40 Huey II helicopters, at a cost of more than \$130 million. Bell also does business with the Colombian government. Between 1998 and 2001, [Bell's parent company] Textron's direct sales of helicopters and other military equipment to the Colombian military more than doubled, from \$7.9 million to \$18.7 million. Colombia has requested 12 additional helicopters to patrol Occidental Petroleum's Pipeline.' As noted below, oil is now one of the fiercest points of contention between the Colombian government, with its open attitude toward foreign petroleum interests, and the guerrilla movements (Hodgson 2002).

¹⁶ The 'Santa Fe Document' was the product of The Council for Inter-American Security (CIS), an extreme right-wing think-tank which counted among its members Patrick Buchanan, Reagan's former communications director, and retired general John Singlaub of the World Anti-Communist League (Burghardt 1998). As ambassador to Costa Rica, Tambs would play a significant role in the drugs-related financing of the CIA-Contra war against Nicaragua.

10 victims murdered each day were targeted for their involvement with political, labor, or social causes' (Osio 1996: 3). Since then, such extra-judicial killings by the military or by the police, who are controlled by the Ministry of Defense (WOLA 1991), have declined. But, this has merely signified a shift in the division of labour of the forces of repression, as 'extrajudicial killings by paramilitary groups have increased significantly, often with the alleged complicity of individual soldiers or of entire military units' (Osio 1996: 4). Moreover, to a much greater extent than in the early eighties, the paramilitaries have become an accessory of the local and regional elites, with the latter as concerned to resist any reformist policies of the state as they are to protect their property and privilege against rural insurgents (Romero 2001).

11 PLAN COLOMBIA, COCA AND PETROLEUM

In 1999, mounting concerns about the course of events in Colombia—in particular, the growing influence of the FARC and the possibility of its eventual victory (cf. Petras 1999)—led Washington and Bogotá to devise the so-called Plan Colombia. A 'broad menu of proposals to deal with the economic, social, political and military aspects' of the current crisis (Rabasa and Chalk 2001: 61), its main, publicly professed aim was, according to LeoGrande and Sharpe (2000), to enable 'a push into southern Colombia' by the Colombian armed forces, in order to destroy coca cultivation in areas controlled by the FARC, chiefly the provinces of Putumayo and Caqueta in the south-eastern part of the country (Isacson and Vaicius 2001). That it targeted such zones, while largely ignoring the far more ominous role of right-wing paramilitaries in the drugs trade (Rabasa and Chalk 2001: 58-59), reflected the primary concern of the U.S. to contain an insurgency movement which threatens its strategic interests.

These interests are partly revealed by the fact that the Plan Colombia is not

¹⁷ According to a recent Reuters report: 'At a camp just outside Puerto Asis, a paramilitary chieftain known by the alias Commander Yair told Reuters in an interview that his men, members of the United Self-Defence Forces of Colombia (AUC), backed Plan Colombia. He said the AUC may even spearhead the U.S.-backed offensive, flushing out rebel strongholds and then ceding the territory to the Colombian army, which appears to have little stomach for a ground war with the guerrillas.'

^{&#}x27;As a former sergeant in Colombia's special forces, he was trained by elite U.S. Ranger and Navy SEAL units. Now he and his fighters transit freely in and out of Puerto Asis under the nose of the army's 24th brigade and a heavy police detachment' (Reuters 2000).

simply about its most widely publicised feature—coca eradication in guerrilla territories—but is also about promoting 'free trade' and instituting adjustment measures to build on the *apertura* (Rabasa and Chalk 2001:58-59; Mondragon 2000b) Its inception coincided with a major loan from the International Monetary Fund that initiated a period of austerity which deeply affected public services and brought about a wave of strikes and demonstrations which, in turn, led the state to adopt an ever more authoritarian posture (Global Exchange 2001). In this process, the activities of the paramilitary forces, as agents of clearance and repression, were not merely tolerated but encouraged.

The pattern is familiar. What has changed are the resources that are being contested. The main interest of a certain element of the Colombian elite and of new drug wealth may still be land, but the overwhelming preoccupation of international capital today is oil. Petroleum was already Colombia's second most important export by the late nineteen-twenties (Prensa Latina 1964; IBRD 1950: 311), but, with the shift toward a neo-liberal model during the eighties (Hagen 1997) and the increasing influence of foreign interests, its importance has grown enormously over the past decade. Today, oil is Colombia's major earner of foreign currency (Hodgson 2002), while, in contrast, although Colombia remains the world's second coffee exporter, coffee's share of the country's export earnings dramatically declined between 1964 and 1998 from 71.9 percent to 17.5 (Hagen 1997: 6; Universidad Sergio Arboleda 2002).

Until quite recently, the significance of Colombia's oil reserves could not compare in absolute terms with those of neighbouring Venezuela. Nevertheless, today, 'Colombia is Latin America's fifth-largest oil exporter, and sends 85 percent of its crude to the U.S' (Hull 2001). The strategic importance of the region was explicitly noted in 1998 by General Charles Wilhelm, Commander in Chief of the U.S. Southern Command, when he testified before a House Committee: 'No one questions the strategic importance of the Middle East', he observed,

but Venezuela alone provides the same amount of oil to the U.S. as do all the Persian Gulf states combined. The discovery of major oil reserves in Colombia...further increases the strategic importance of this region's energy resources (Federal News Service 1998).

The significance of Latin American oil reserves generally and those of Colombia in particular—however large they may turn out to be—can only be

understood by reference to some basic facts about the U.S. economy. Perhaps surprisingly, agriculture remains one of the prime movers of that economy; agroexports, which totalled \$54 billion in 1995, 'help offset the nation's chronic overall trade deficit' (DiGiacomo 1996: 1), which provides a tremendous incentive for the U.S., not only to increase domestic production through 'an intensification of existing farmland and an increase in cropping area' (Bell 1997), but also to use a wide variety of mechanisms (from domestic subsidies to the WTO) to increase the market for its agricultural products, especially in Third World countries.

Such exports depend, however, on surpluses that long ago ceased to be contingent on natural regeneration of soil fertility. On the contrary, of the vast gains in output that took place during the twentieth century—between 1920 and 1980 maize yields alone rose 333 percent—'half the increase can be attributed to improved plant varieties and half to fertilizers, pesticides, and mechanization' [which new hybrid varieties required] (Union of Concerned Scientists 2001). This means that U.S. agriculture—with all its potential economic and political benefits to policy-makers in Washington—is highly dependent on fossil fuels, not only as a source of energy to run farm machinery and to manufacture pesticides and fertilisers, but most importantly to obtain the nitrogen (an essential component of fertilisers such as ammonium nitrate and ammonium sulphate) which, in 1997, was overwhelmingly the single largest energy input per hectare of U.S. maize (Pimental, Pimental and Karpenstein-Machan 1998: 26).

Given the strategic importance of U.S. agricultural surpluses in maintaining its dominant role in the world economy, the fact that its farm output relies on importing 60 percent of its oil (Pimental, Pimental and Karpenstein-Machan 1998: 13) means that the U.S., which presently consumes just over a quarter of the oil used globally each year (Montero 2002), is bound to expand its control over much of the world's remaining oil reserves and to ensure access to its traditional supplies. Thus, it was of major significance when the progressive, former Army colonel, Hugo Chavez, was elected president of Venezuela. It not only signalled the demise of that country's long oligarchic rule, but also seemed to presage a particular threat to the U.S. economy (cf. Gott 2000), for which Venezuela was the major source of imported oil. How real that threat is still remains unclear. But, Chavez's election also came at a time when both U.S. government analysts and progressive thinkers alike (cf. Petras et al. 1999) were beginning to forecast that the FARC might soon take power. The fact that FARC-

controlled territories were probably rich in untapped oil reserves made a solution to the problem of the FARC assume an exceptional urgency.

At present, the oil sector is one of the major sources of foreign investment in Colombia (U.S. Department of State 2002). Some 80 foreign oil companies currently operate in the country (Hull 2001) and the government in Bogotá is especially eager to offer them attractive terms. Speaking recently to a meeting of oil company executives, sponsored by the Inter-American Chamber of Commerce, the Colombian Ambassador to the U.S. noted that

President Andres Pastrana's administration has already increased foreign investment by upping the return energy companies get from exploration and production activities...Previously, foreign operators had to give the government, via Colombian state oil firm Ecopetrol, half of their production. The new contracts, 28 years in length, lower the state's cut to 30 percent (Hull 2001).

The consequences for the level of tensions in rural areas where peasant communities tenaciously seek to sustain a living—whether raising coca or not—are profound. But, the battle to control oil has also brought an escalation in violence elsewhere in the country as well. One focus has been the river port town of Barrancabermeja in the Magdelena Medio, which developed as the country's leading oil-refining centre for Standard Oil of New Jersey's subsidiary, the Tropical Oil Company, in the early nineteen-twenties (Randall 1977: 91; Prensa Latina 1964), and has long been a centre of trade union activities and political opposition to the governing elite. Not surprisingly, the city became a major target of the right-wing forces led by the most prominent paramilitary figure, Carlos Castaño (Carrigan 2003; cf. Wellstone 2001).

12 A STORM CALLED 'PROGRESS': FINAL OBSERVATIONS

Given the increasing importance of commanding the country's existing and potential oil reserves, an end to violence in Colombia hardly seems susceptible to a negotiated solution that would ensure the well-being of the poor. So, as long as powerful interests (both foreign and national) pursue a policy of clearance of the countryside in order to secure either land or oil, the rhetoric of the national government in Bogotá about 'negotiations' with guerrillas is fairly meaningless. Besides the fact that the FARC is unlikely to repeat the tragic events of the late eighties, there is really not much to negotiate when the conflict of interests between

private profits and subsistence livelihoods is so fundamental—and growing.¹⁸ The most recent request by Colombia to the IMF (International Monetary Fund 2002) underscores the former's commitment to international economic policies that have already done so much damage to the poor; while the victory in the last presidential election of the far-right candidate, Alvaro Uribe Velez, the Harvard-trained, former governor of Antioquia, who supports the ranching interests and the paramilitaries (Carrigan 2001b), suggests that Colombia is entering the most uncompromising phase of its brutal route to modernisation—one in which the paramilitaries will not only be the agents of the Colombian Army, but the storm-troopers of international capital.

It is not surprising then that there is evidence of a new 'realism' on the part of many policy-makers and strategists in Washington. It is readily apparent in a recent work (Rabasa and Chalk 2001) undertaken by the establishment think-tank, the RAND corporation, for the U.S. Airforce. RAND clearly regards the priority accorded drugs in Colombia as a failure to see that the main problem is the revolutionary threat posed by the FARC. This, of course, not only ignores the fact that the drugs issue was always a cover for other interests, but that it remains useful to Washington and the government in Bogotá to portray the FARC as a movement that has abandoned any political principles for the sake of drugs profits. Still, the fact that organisations such as RAND now insist that such a cover is actually counterproductive is a disturbing measure of the directness and impunity with which U.S. interests are being asserted around the world.

In Colombia, now as much as half a century ago, the salient fact remains, as Eric Hobsbawm has recently noted, that violence is inescapably the result of 'the failure to make a social revolution' (Hobsbawm 2002: 373). In a country where livelihood insecurity is not only widespread and profound, but worsening under the

_

¹⁸ The FARC would also have drawn obvious lessons from a country such as Guatemala, where an end to decades of genocidal conflict (Black 1984; Berger 1992) has yielded neither peace nor the structural change. that would enfranchise a deeply impoverished peasantry.

¹⁹ Aside from the interest one would expect the U.S. Airforce to have in strategic developments in Latin America, one also needs to recall that RAND was originally established in 1946 by Douglas Aircraft, with Ford Foundation support, as a center for policy analysis for the U.S. Airforce (then still called the Army Airforce) (Ross 1998: 96).

²⁰ Thus, the late conservative U.S. senator, Paul Coverdell, proclaimed in a speech in the Senate that Colombia was being torn apart by 'an insurgency driven by narcotics—not ideology, narcotics' (Center for International Policy 2000).

impact of changes brought about by neo-liberal policies, the need for such a revolution may be greater than ever before—just as opposition to such a possibility has never been fiercer. As a result, the children of the peasant communities that were uprooted in the era of *la violencia*, whose resistance gave birth to the guerrilla movements, once again stand in the way of the process of capitalist development. There may be nothing but the FARC—or its successors—standing between them and oblivion.

REFERENCES

- Adams, Dale (1970) 'The Land Tenure System: Antecedents and Problems' in: A. Eugene Havens and William L. Flinn (eds.), *Internal Colonialism and Structural Change in Colombia*, New York: Praeger Publishers, pp. 128-145.
- Ahumada, Consuelo (1996) El Modelo Neoliberal y Su Impacto en la Sociedad Colombiana, Bogotá: El Áncora Editores.
- Amnesty International (1997) Panama/Colombia. Refugees: The Right to Escape from Death, http://www.oil.ca/amnesty/ailib/aipub/1997/AMR/24400697.htm (Accessed on 06/10/97).
- Arocha, Jaime (1975) 'La Violencia' in Monteverde (Colombia): Environmental and Economic Determinants of Homicide in a Coffee-Growing Municipio, Ph.D. thesis, New York: Columbia University.
- Bailey, Helen and Abraham Nasatir (1960) *Latin America: The Development of Its Civilization*, London: Constable and Company.
- Barkin, David and Timothy King (1970) Regional Economic Development: The River Basin Approach in Mexico, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Beals, Carleton (1963) Latin America: World in Revolution, London: Abelard-Schuman.
- Bell, Janet (1997) 'Will the U.S. Breadbasket Last? in: Seedling, http://www.grain.org/publications/dec97/dec972.htm (Accessed on 04/07/03).
- Bello, Walden and Marissa de Guzman (2000) 'Land Reform is No Longer Possible without Revolution' in: *Philippine News and Features* 16 (16), June 25.

- Benjamin, Walter (1968, orig. 1955) 'Theses on the Philosophy of History' in: *Illuminations*, Hannah Arendt [ed]; Harry Zohn [trans.] London: Fontana/Collins, pp. 255-266.
- Berger, Susan (1992) *Political and Agrarian Development in Guatemala*, Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Bergquist, Charles (1986a) *Coffee and Conflict in Colombia*, 1886-1910, Durham: Duke University Press.
- Bergquist, Charles (1986B) Labor in Latin America: Comparative Essays on Chile, Argentina, Venezuela, and Colombia. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Birkbeck, Chris (1979) 'Garbage, Industry, and the "Vultures" of Cali, Colombia' in: Ray Bromley and Chris Gerry [eds] *Casual Work and Poverty in Third World Cities*, New York: John Wiley and Sons, Pp.161-183.
- Black, George (1984) Garrison Guatemala, London: Zed Books.
- Blakemore, Harold and Clifford Smith [eds] (1971) *Latin America: Geographical Perspectives*, London: Methuen.
- Brooks, John [ed] (1975) *The Autobiography of American Business. The Story Told by Those Who Made It*, Garden City, NY: Anchor Books.
- Burghardt, Tom (2003) A Small Circle of Friends: Larry Pratt, the Council for Inter-American Security and International Fascist Networks. Bay Area Coalition for Our Reproductive Rights, http://www.webcom.com/~pinknoiz/right-pratt.html (Accessed on 14/07/03).
- Carrigan, Ana (2001a) The Career of Carlos Castaño: A Marriage of Drugs and Politics. *Crimes of War Magazine*: Colombia: The Traffic of Terror. August. http://www.crimesofwar.org/colombia-mag/career.html (Accessed on 14/07/03).
- Carrigan, Ana (2001B) 'Into the Abyss: The Paramilitary Political Objective' in: *Crimes of War Magazine*, Colombia: The Traffic of Terror. August.

 http://www.crimesofwar.org/colombia-mag/abyss-print.html
 (Accessed on 14/07/03).
- Carrigan, Ana (2003a) Clinton's 'Plan Colombia': Disturbing Questions Concerning the Real U.S. Agenda. Common Dreams News Center 15 July. Originally published in: *The Irish Times*, 23 August, 2000. http://www.commondreams.org/views/082300-106.htm

- (Accessed on 13/07/03).
- Carrigan, Ana (2003B) Plan Colombia: A Foolish Drug War. Common Dreams News Center 15 July. Originally published in: *The New York Times*, 10 February 2001, http://www.commondreams.org/views01/0210-03.htm (Accessed on 14/07/03).
- Casselman, Louise and Janice Acton (1976) 'Colombia: Anchor of the Caribbean' in: Bonnie Mass, *Population Target: The Political Economy of Population Control in Latin America*, Brampton, Ontario: Charters Publishing, pp. 235-258.
- Caufield, Catherine (1996) Masters of Illusion: The World Bank and the Poverty of Nations, New York: Macmillan.
- Center for International Policy (2000) Speech by Sen. Paul Coverdell, March 29, 2000. Colombia Project http://www.ciponline.org/colombia/032997.htm (Accessed on 10/07/03).
- Chomsky, Noam (1996) 'The Culture of Fear. Introduction to Javier Giraldo' in: *Colombia: The Genocidal Democracy*. Monroe, ME: Common Courage Press. http://home.inreach.com/krantz/colombia.htm.

 Accessed on 07/03/98.
- CIIR [Catholic Institute for International Relations] (1992) *Colombia: Image and Reality*, London:CIIR.
- Cohn, Betsy and Patricia Hynds (1987) 'The Manipulation of the Religion Issue' in: Thomas Walker (ed.) *Reagan Versus the Sandinistas: The Undeclared War on Nicaragua*, Boulder: Westview Press, pp. 97-122.
- Colby, Gerard and Charlotte Dennett (1995) *Thy Will Be Done. The Conquest of the Amazon: Nelson Rockefeller and Evangelism in the Age of Oil.* New York: Herper Collins.
- Colombia (1952) Colombia. Reorganización de la Rama Ejecutiva del Gobierno de Colombia. Informe de Una Misíon Dirigida por Lauchlin Currie, Bogotá: Imprenta Nacional.
- Colombia Labor Monitor (2001a) ICCHRLA: Urgent Action Kimy Pernia Domico. Monday 4 June.
- Colombia Labor Monitor (2001b) Amnesty International: Urgent Appeal. Monday 4 June.

- Cumings, Bruce (1997) 'Boundary Displacement: Area Studies and International Studies during and after the Cold War' in: *Bulletin of Concerned Asian Scholars* 29 (1), p. 6-26.
- Currie, L. (1952) *The Basis of a Development Program for Colombia: Report of a Mission*, Baltimore: Johns Hopkins Press for the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development.
- De Graaff, J. (1986) The Economics of Coffee, Wageningen: Pudoc.
- Department of Caldas (1963) *Programa Quinquenal de Desarrollo y de Diversifica*ción Económica para el Departamento de Caldas - Colombia. Mimeo.
- DiGiacomo, Gigi (1996) 'U.S. Foreign Agricultural Policy' in: *Foreign Policy in Focus* 1 (10): 1-3.
- Echavarria (2002) 'Water User Associations in the Cauca Valley, Colombia' in: *Land-Water Linkages in Rural Watersheds Case Study Series*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- Escorcia, Juan (1975) Colombia: Some Economic and Political Aspects in the Development of the Agrarian and Industrial Sectors, Ph.D. thesis, San Diego: University of California.
- Escuela Nacional Sindical (2002) *The Structural Adjustment Process in Colombia*, Global Policy Network.
- Federal News Service (1998) Brief Statement of General Charles E. Wilhelm, USMC, Commander in Chief, U.S. Southern Command before the House Government Reform and Oversight Committee National Security, International Affairs, and Criminal Justice Subcommittee. Federal Information Systems Corporation, http://www.colombiasupport.net/199803/wilhelm.html (Accessed on 10/07/03).
- Felstehausen, Herman (1971) 'Agrarian Reform: Colombia' in: Peter Dorner [ed] Land Reform in Latin America: Issues and Cases. Land Economics for the Land Tenure Center, the University of Wisconsin, p. 165-183.
- Flórez, Carmen Elisa (1996) 'Social Change and Transitions in the Life Histories of Colombian Women' in: José Miguel Guzman et al. (eds.) *The Fertility Transition in Latin America*, Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Frankman, Myron (1977) 'Employment Policy for Colombia: Towards Full Employment and the Four Strategies' in: *Manpower and Unemployment Research* 10 (Nov.): p. 33-44.

- Gaitan, Gloria (1984) *La Lucha Por la Tierra en la Década del 30*, Bogotá: El Áncora Editores.
- Galli, Rosemary (1975) 'The United Nations Development System and Colombia' in: *Latin American Perspectives* 2 (3), p. 36-52.
- Galli, Rosemary (1978) 'Rural Development as Social Control: International Agencies and Class Struggle in the Colombian Countryside' in: *Latin American Perspectives* 5 (4), p.71-89.
- Galli, Rosemary (1981) 'Colombia: Rural Development as Social and Economic Control' in: Rosemary Galli (ed) *The Political Economy of Rural Development: Peasants, International Capital and the State*, Albany: State University of New York Press, p. 27-90.
- Global Exchange (2001) 'How the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank Undermine Democracy and Erode Human Rights: Five Case Studies' in:

 Global Economy. September, http://www.globalexchange.org/wbimf/
 imfwbReport2001.html
 (Accessed on 01/05/03).
- González, Fernán (1990) 'The End of the Desarrollista State: State and Capital Accumulation in Colombia, 1958-84' in: Christian Anglade and Carlos Fortin (eds.) *The State and Capital Accumulation in Latin America*, London: Macmillan, p. 54-87.
- Gootenberg, Paul (2001) The Rise and Fall of Coca and Cocaine: As Licit Global 'Commodity Chains', 1860-1950. Paper presented to the conference, 'Latin America and Global Trade'. Social Science History Institute, Stanford University, November 16-17.
- Gott, Richard (2000) In the Shadow of the Liberator: Hugo Chavez and the Transformation of Venezuela. London: Verso.
- Griffin, Keith (1979) *The Political Economy of Agrarian Change: An Essay on the Green Revolution*, London: The Macmillan Press.
- Guzman, Alvaro and Mario Luna (1994) 'Violencia, Conflicto y Región: Perspectivas de Análisis sobre el Valle del Cauca y el Cauca' in: Renán Silva, (ed.) *Territorios, Regiones, Sociedades*, Bogotá: CEREC, p.180-207.
- Hagen, Everett (1962) On the Theory of Social Change: How Economic Growth Begins. Homewood, Ill.: Dorsey Press. For the MIT Center for International Studies.

- Hagen, Jason Thor (1997) Agrarian Interests in a Liberalizing Economy: Colombia's Law 101 of 1993. Paper presented at the Latin American Studies Association, Guadalajara, Mexico, 17-19 April.
- Hall, Lana (1985) 'United States Food Aid and the Agricultural Development of Brazil and Colombia, 1954-73' in: John Super and Thomas Wright (eds.) *Food, Politics, and Society in Latin America*, Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, p.133-149.
- Hayter, Teresa and Catherine Watson (1985) Aid: Rhetoric and Reality. London: Pluto Press.
- Hobsbawm, Eric (2002) Interesting Times: A Twentieth-Century Life, London: Allen Lane.
- Hodgson, Martin (2002) Oil Inflames Colombia's Civil War, Christian Science Monitor March 5,
 http://www.csmonitor.com/2002/0305/p06s01-woam.html
 (Accessed on 012/07/03).
- Hopkins, Raul (2001) Agriculture in Latin America in the 20th Century. Paper presented at the meeting of the Latin American Studies Association, Washington, D.C., September 6-8.
- Horowitz, Irving Louis (1977) 'The Rise and Fall of Project Camelot' in: Irving Louis Horowitz (ed.) *Ideology and Utopia in the United States*, 1956-1976, London: Oxford University Press.
- Hull, C. Bryson (2001) 'Foreign Investment up in Colombia's Oilfields' in: *Reuters*, Wednesday, 13 June 2001.
- International Monetary Fund (2002) Colombia–Letter of Intent, Memorandum of Economic Policy, and Technical Memorandum of Understanding (Bogotá, 5 Dec. 2002) http://www.imf.org/external/np/loi/2002/col/01/index.htm (Accessed on 014/07/03).
- International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (1950) *The Basis of A Development Program for Colombia. Report of a Mission*, Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press.
- International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (1955) *The Autonomous Regional Corporation of the Cauca and the Development of the Upper Cauca Valley*, Washington: International Bank for Reconstruction and Development.

- Isacson, Adam and Ingrid Vaicius (2001) Plan Colombia's 'Ground Zero' in: *International Policy Report*, Center for International Policy, April.
- Isaza Castro, Jairo Guillermo (2001) Women Workers in Bogotá's Informal Sector: Gendered Impact of Structural Adjustment Policies in the 1990s. MA thesis, The Hague: Institute of Development Studies.
- Jackson, Gayle Pendleton (1972) *Making Policy in a Latin American Bureaucracy: The Cauca Valley Corporation of Colombia*, Unpublished Ph.D. thesis, Saint Louis, MO: Washington University.
- Jenning, Allen (1999) Colombia: The FARC Speaks Out. Interview with Olga Lucia Marin and Marco Leon Calarca. *Links* No. 11, Jan-April.

 http://www.dsp.org.au/links/back/issue11/11_FARC.pdf
 (Accessed 01/07/03).
- Jimeno, Ramon and Steven Volk (1983) 'Colombia: Whose Country is This, Anyway?' in: *NACLA Report on the Americas*, 17 (3), p. 2-35.
- Jiménez, Michael (1995) 'At the Banquet of Civilization: The Limits of Planter Hegemony in Early-Twentieth-Century Colombia' in: William Roseberry et al.(eds.) *Coffee, Society, and Power in Latin America*, Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, p. 262-293.
- Knox, A. David (1985) "Foreword" to Vinod Thomas et al., *Linking Macoeconomic* and Agricultural Policies for Adjustment with Growth: The Colombian Experience, Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press for The World Bank, p. iv-vi.
- Koffman, Bennett (1969) *The National Federation of Coffee-Growers of Colombia*, Ph.D. thesis, University of Virginia.
- Leech, Garry (2000) The Plight of the Peasant Coca Grower. Colombia Report. June
 4. http://www.colombiareport.org/colombia12.htm
 (Accessed on 16/01/01).
- LeoGrande, William and Kenneth Sharp (2000) 'Two Wars or One? Drugs, Guerrillas, and Colombia's New Violencia' in: *World Policy Journal* 17 (3) Fall. Internet: http://www.worldpolicy.org/journal/leogrande.html
- Levy, Marcela López (2000) Introduction to Constanza Ardila Galvis, *The Heart of the War in Colombia*, London: Latin America Bureau, p. 5-15.
- Lilienthal, David (1944) TVA: Demoracy on the March, New York: Harper and Brothers.

- Lipton, Michael (1977) Why Poor People Stay Poor: A Study of Urban Bias in World Development, London: Temple Smith.
- Lozano E., Ignacio (2001) Colombia's Economy at the Turn of the Century: Reforms and Results of the Free-Market Paradigm. Paper presented at the Meeting on Hemispheric Integration and Social Cohesion: Civil Society and Building the New Agenda, Robarts Centre for Canadian Studies Summer Institute, York University, Toronto, 9-19 July. http://www.robarts.yorku.ca/pdf/lozano.pdf (Accessed on 15/07/03).
- Machado, Absalón (1977) El Café de la Aparcería al Capitalismo, Bogotá: Punta de Lanza.
- Margolis, Maxine (1973) The Moving Frontier: Social and Economic Change in Southern Brazilian Community, Gainesville: University of Florida Press.
- Marx, Karl (1967, orig. 1867) *Capital: A Critique of Political Econom,y Vol. I: The Process of Capitalist Production*, Frederick Engels (ed.); Samuel Moore and Edward Aveling (trans.) New York: International Publishers.
- Mass, Bonnie (1976) *Population Target: The Political Economy of Population Control in Latin America*, Brampton, Ontario: Charters Publishing.
- Millikan, Max and D. Blackmer [eds] (1961) *The Emerging Nations: Their Growth and United States Policy*. Boston: Little, Brown and Company.
- Molano, Alfredo (2000) The Evolution of the FARC: A Guerrilla Group's Long History. *NACLA Report on the Americas* Sept/Oct. http://www.hazrebeldia.8m.com/evolution.htm (Accessed on 10/05/03).
- Mondragon, Hector (2000) U.S. Fuelling the Fires in Colombia. December. http://www.nadir.org/nadir/initiativ/agp/free/colombia/mondrag1.htm (Accessed on 8/1/01).
- Mondragon, Hector (2000b) U.S. Fuels the Fires in Colombia: Will Plan Colombia Ignite a War in South America? http://www.peaceactionme.org/decfueling.html (Accessed 10/01/01)
- Montero, David (2002) 'Charting the World's Oil' in: *Frontline World*, November. http://www.pbs.org/frontlineworld/stories/colombia/oila.html (Accessed 07/07/03.
- Montero, David and Kelly Whalen (2002) 'Global Reach: U.S. Corporate Interests in Colombia. Colombia The Pipeline War.' In: Frontline World, November. http://www.hartford-hwp.com/archives/42/001.html (Accessed 07/07/03).

- Morris, James (1963) *The Road to Huddersfield: The Story of the World Bank*, New York: Minerva Press.
- NACLA (1995) Violence in Colombia. *NACLA Report on the Americas*. March/April. http://www.hartford-hwp.com/archives/42/001.html (Accessed 01/07/03).
- Ocampo, Jose Antonio, Fabio Sanchez and Camilo Ernesto Tovar (2002) 'Colombia: Structural Change, Labour Market Adjustment and Income Distribution in the 1990s' in: Rob Vos, Lance Taylor and Ricardo Paes de Barros [eds] (2003) *Economic Liberalization, Distribution and Poverty: Latin America in the 1990s*, Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar in association with the UNDP, p. 215-258.
- Oquist, Paul (1980) Violence, Conflict and Politics in Colombia, New York: Academic Press.
- Palacios, Marco (1980) Coffee in Colombia, 1850-1970: An Economic, Social, and Political History, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Parsons, James (1949) *Antioqueño Colonization in Western Colombia*, Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Partridge, William (1979) 'Banana County in the Wake of the United Fruit. Social and Economic Linkages' in: *American Ethnologist* 6 (3), p. 491-509.
- Pecant, Daniel (1999a) 'From the Banality of Violence to Real Terror: the Case of Colombia' in: Kees Koonings and Dirk Kruijt (eds.) *Societies of Fear: The Legacy of Civil War, Violence and Terror in Latin America*, London: Zed Books, p.141-167.
- Pecant, Daniel (1999b) 'Configurations of Space, Time, and Subjectivity in a Context of terror: The Colombian Example' in: *International Journal of Politics, Culture and Society*, vol. 14 (1):129-150.
- Petras, James et al. (1999) *The Left Strikes Back: Class Conflict in Latin America in the Age of Neoliberalism*, Boulder, CO: Westview.
- Pimental, David, Marcia Pimental and Marianne Karpenstein-Machan (1998) *Energy Use in Agriculture: An Overview*, Ms.
- Posada, A. and J. Posada (1966) *The CVC: Challenge to Underdevelopment and Tra-ditionalism.* Bogotá: Ediciones Tercera Mundo.
- Prashad, Vijay (2002) Fat Cats and Running Dogs: The Enron Stage of Capitalism. London: Zed Books.

- Prensa Latina (1964) *Panorama Economico Latinoamericano* (English Version). Havana: Prensa Latina.
- Pye, Lucian (1956) *Guerrilla Communism in Malaya*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Rabasa, Angel and Peter Chalk (2001) *Colombian Labyrinth: The Synergy of Drugs* and Insurgency and Its Implications for Regional Stability, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Randall, Stephen (1977) *The Diplomacy of Modernization: Colombian-American Relations, 1920-1940*, Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Reichel-Dolmatoff, Gerardo and Alicia Reichel-Dolmatoff (1961) *People of Aritama: The Cultural Personality of a Colombian Mestizo Village*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Reinhardt, Nola (1988) Our Daily Bread: The Peasant Question and Family Farming in the Colombian Andes, Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Republic of Colombia (2001) Briefing Paper: The Colombian Economy in 2001, February.
 - http://www.colombiaemb.org/Doc_Col_Econ/Briefing%20on%20Colombian %20Economy%202001.pdf (Accessed 14/07/03).
- Reuters (2000) Judgement Day Looms in Colombia. May 23. http://www.tni.org/drugs/document/reu230500.htm (Accessed 16/01/01).
- Ridler, Neil (1983) 'Labour Force and Land Distributional Effects of Agricultural Technology: A Case Study of Coffee' in: *World Development* 11 (7):593-599.
- Rippy, J. Fred (1931) The Capitalists and Colombia, New York: The Vanguard Press.
- Romero, Mauricio (2001) 'Changing Identities and Contested Settings: Regional Elites and the Paramilitaries in Colombia. ISLA (Information Services Latin America)' in: *Special Reports*.
 - $\underline{http://isla.igc.org/SpecialRpts/SR1romero.html}$

Accessed 10/01/01.)

Romero Medina, Amanda (1992) Forced Displacement in Colombia: Causes and Effects. Presented in the CIIR conference, 'Forced Migration and National Sovereignty: Refugees, Displaced People and Involuntary Migrants', London, 19-20 June.

- Ross, Eric B. (1998a) *The Malthus Factor: Poverty, Politics and Population in Capitalist Development*, London: Zed Books.
- Ross, Eric B. (1998b) 'Cold Warriors Without Weapons' in: *Identities* 4 (3-4): 475-506.
- Sanabria, Harry (1993) *The Coca Boom and Rural Social Change in Bolivia*, Ann Arbor: Michigan.
- Sandilands, Roger (1990) The Life and Political Economy of Lauchlin Currie: New Dealer, Presidential Adviser, and Development Economist, Durham: Duke University Press.
- Sandilands, Roger (2002) 'How to Motivate Faster Growth in Colombia: The Leading Sector Strategy Revisited' in: *Estudios Gerenciales*, Universidad ICESI: 67-79.
 - http://www.icesi.edu.co/es/publicaciones/publicaciones/contenidos/85/rsandila nds_how-to-motiv.pdf (Accessed on 28 July 2003).
- SELA (Sistema Económico Latinoamericano) (2000) Foreign Direct Investments in Latin America and the Caribbean.

 http://lanic.utexas.edu/~sela/AA2K/EN/docs/2000/spclxxviodi3-2000-2.htm
 (Accessed on 14/07/03).
- SIPRI (1997) *Colombia Military Expenditure* 1987-96.

 http://www.sipri.se/cgi-bin/backend/milex.pl?coun=Colombia
 (Accessed on 07/03/98).
- Steiner, Roberto and Alejandra Corchuelo (1999) Economic and Institutional Repercussions of the Drug Trade in Colombia.CEDE–Universidad de los Andes. http://www.mamacoca.org/feb2002/DrugTrade.PDF (Accessed on 14/07/03).
- Suaraz, Nydia (1995) 'Colombia: Growth in Production and Exports' in: *Sugar and Sweeteners*, Washington: USDA, Commercial Agriculture Division, Economic Research Service. http://usda.mannlib.cornell.edu/reports/...ss-bb/1995/sugar and sweeteners 12.22.95 (Accessed on 25/07/97).
- Suardiaz, Luis (2000) El Bogotazo. An Experience Not to Be Forgotten. Communist Party of Canada (Marxist-Leninist) http://www.cpcml.ca/articles/00-0909.htm (Accessed on 10/11/02).
- Taussig, Michael (1982) 'Peasant Economics and the Development of Capitalist Agriculture in the Cauca Valley, Colombia' in: John Harriss (ed.) *Rural Develop-*

- *ment: Theories of Peasant Economy and Agrarian Change*, London: Hutchinson University Library, p. 178-205.
- Thomas, Vinod et al. (1985) *Linking Macroeconomic and Agricultural Policies for Adjustment with Growth*. Published for the World Bank, Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs (1966) *Progress in Land Reform.*Fourth Report, New York: United Nations.
- Union of Concerned Scientists (2001) 'The Costs and Benefits of Industrial Agriculture' in: *Backgrounder*.
 - http://www.ucsusa.org/food_and_environment/sustainable_agriculture/page.cfm?pageID=350 (Accessed on 1/07/03).
- Universidad Sergio Arboleda (2003) Agrarian Sector. Pymes Exportadoras de Colombia 30 June,
 - http://www.usergioarboleda.edu.co/pymes/agrarian_sector.htm (Accessed on 10/07/03).
- Urrutia, Miguel (1985) Winners and Losers in Colombia's Economic Growth of the 1970s, Oxford: Oxford University Press for the World Bank.
- USAID (2003) A History of Foreign Assistance, http://www.usaid.gov/about/usaidhist.html (Accessed on 13/07/03).
- U.S. Department of State (Bureau of Western Hemisphere Affairs) (2002) Background Note: Colombia., April. http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/1831.htm (Accessed on 13/07/03).
- Weekly News Update on the Americas (1998) Nicaragua Solidarity Network of New York. Paramilitaries Hit Colombian Oil Town, May 24, http://home.swipnet.se/~w-34817/980524we.htm (Accessed on 01/02/03).
- Weinert, Richard (1966) 'Violence in Pre-Modern Societies: Rural Colombia' in: American Political Science Review 60 (2):340-347.
- Wellstone, Paul (2001) Comments by Senator Wellstone on the Senate Foreign Operations Appropriations Bill (October 24, 2001). Latin America Working Group. http://www.lawg.org/wellstone.htm (Accessed on 16/07/03).
- Weyland, Kurt (2003) Political Repercussions of Crime and Violence in Latin America. Presented to the Conference on Culture and Peace: Violence, Politics and

- Representation in the Americas. University of Texas at Austin, Law School, 24-25 March,
- http://www.utexas.edu/cola/llilas/events/oldevents/culturaypaz/weyland.pdf (Accessed on 24 July 2003).
- Whynes, David (1992) 'The Colombian Cocaine Trade and the War on Drugs' in: Alvin Cohen and Frank Gunter (eds.) *The Colombian Economy: Issues of Trade and Development*, Boulder: Westview, p. 329-352.
- Williamson, Robert (1965) 'Toward a Theory of Political Violence: The Case of Rural Colombia' in: *Western Political Quarterly*, March, p.35-44.
- Wilson, Scott (2001) Coca Invades Colombia's Coffee Fields. The Washington Post 30 Oct. http://www.rose-hulman.edu/~delacova/drugs/prices.htm (Accessed 1/05/03).
- Wolfe, Joe (1999) Colombian Economic Activity. Steven Gilbert Companies.

 http://www.sgilbertcompaniesinc.com/foreign/colombianecon.html (Accessed 05/07/03).
- World Bank (1972) *Economic Growth of Colombia: Problems and Prospects*, Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press.
- World Bank (2001) World Bank Group Historical Chronology 1944-1949.

 http://wbln0018.worldbank.org/archives/Exhibits.nsf/434450dc9d18b4758525
 6625004a9567/4f5e52bf07fccec8852569ae0078e24a?OpenDocument (Accessed on 8/01/01).
- Zamosc, Leon (1986) *The Agrarian Question and the Peasant Movement in Colombia: Struggles of the National Peasant Association*, 1967-1981, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.